NPS-NS-92-011

# NAVAL POSTGRADUATE SCHOOL Monterey, California

AD-A275 039

RL

DILO

ELECTE JAN27 1994



THE CHANGING ROLE OF NAVAL FORCES: THE RUSSIAN VIEW OF THE PERSIAN GULF WAR

BY

JAMES J. TRITTEN

JUNE 1992

Approved for public release; distribution unlimited

Prepared for: Chief of Naval Operations OP-922 Washington, DC 20350

94 1 26 033

### NAVAL POSTGRADUATE SCHOOL MONTEREY, CALIFORNIA

Rear Admiral Ralph W. West, Jr. Superintendent

Harrison Shull Provost

The research reported here was prepared for the Director, Naval Intelligence, in the Office of the Chief of Naval Operations (OP-922) and funded by the Naval Postgraduate School.

Reproduction of all or part of this report is authorized.

This report was written by:

JAMES J. TRITTEN Associate Professor Department of National Security Affairs

Reviewed by:

Released by:

PAUL

THOMAS C. BRUNEAU Professor and Chairman Department of National Security Affairs

		C LI D
HIS SCHUTT	THEFE	<u>.</u>
TAIN	•	
nio a'		

		D	ean of Res	search
	Accesi	on For		1
	DTIC	ounced		
	By Distribution /			
Availability Codes			1	
	Dist	Avail an Spec	id / or ial	
	A-1			

1

(Unclassified SECURITY CLASSIFICATION OF THIS PAGE **REPORT DOCUMENTATION PAGE** 1. REPORT SECURITY CLASSIFICATION 16. RESTRICTIVE MARKINGS UNCLASSIFIED SECURITY CLASSIFICATION AUTHORITY DISTRIBUTION/ AVAILABILITY OF REPORT 24 1. Approved for public release: 25. DECLASSIFICATION/DOWNGRADING SCHEDULE distribution unlimited 5. MONTTORING ORGANIZATION REPORT NUMBER(S) PERFORMING ORGANIZATION REPORT NUMBER(S) 4 NPS-NS-92-011 6b. OFFICE SYMBOL 64 NAME OF PERFORMING ORGANIZATION 74. NAME OF MONITORING ORGANIZATION NAVAL POSTGRADUATE SCHOOL (If Applicable) NAVAL POSTGRADUATE SCHOOL NS/TR 6c. ADDRESS (city, state, and ZIP code) 7b. ADDRESS (city, state, and ZIP code) MONTEREY, CA 93943-5100 MONTEREY, CA 93943-5100 8b. OFFICE SYMBOL PROLUREMENT INSTRUMENT IDENTIFICATION NUMBER 8a. NAME OF FUNDING/SPONSORING 9. (If Applicable) ORGANIZATION **ON&M** Direct Funding CHIEF OF NAVAL OPERATIONS **OP-922** Rc. ADDRESS (city, state, and ZIP code) 10. SOURCE OF FUNDING NUMBERS WORK UNIT PROJECT PROGRAM TASK ACCESSION NO. ELEMENT NO. NO. NO. WASHINGTON, D.C. 20350 11. TITLE (Include Security Classification) THE CHANGING ROLE OF NAVAL FORCES: THE RUSSIAN VIEW OF THE PERSIAN GULF WAR 12. PERSONAL AUTHOR(S) TRITTEN, JAMES JOHN 13. TYPE OF REPORT 13b. TIME COVERED 14. DATE OF REPORT (year, month, day) 15. PAGECOUNT FINAL OCT 91-JUN 92 **JUNE 1992** 40 16. SUPPLEMENTARY NOTATION The views expressed in this paper are those of the author and do not reflect the official policy or position of the Department of Defense or the U.S. Government 17. COSATI CODES 18. SUBJECT TERMS (continue on reverse if necessary and identify by block number) HILD GROUP SUBGROUP RUSSIA DESERT STORM MILITARY STRATEGY USSR PERSIAN GULF WAR NAVY **DESERT SHIELD** 19. ABSTRACT (Continue on reverse if necessary and identify by block number) This report reviews Soviet commentary during the various stages of coalition military and maritime operations in the Persian Gulf. It then turns to the early analyses of the war and then finally subsequent more in-depth analyses. An overall assessment is then offered. The shift to a new defensive doctrine and the lessons of the Persian Gulf war have been reasons for the Soviet and now Russian navy to once again make a case for an increased role. Operation DESERT SHIELD demonstrated to the West that the Soviet Union did not view its own security from the sole perspective of military preparedness. The Persian Gulf war is not simply an episode but rather the model upon which future doctrine and organizational development will be built. The forces of choice for future Russian defensive missions will be the type of forces that the coalition successfully used in

1

Operation DESERT STORM. The initial period of war will offer Russia the opportunity to contain crises without having to mobilize its full military potential. The role of the navy and air forces in certain theaters of strategic military operations will increase relative to that of the Russian ground forces. Perhaps the most significant lesson of the Soviet and Russian views on the Persian Gulf war is to once again remind us that their open-source discussions must be seen in the context of the larger debates that are ongoing.

20. DISTRIBUTION/AVAILABILITY OF ABSTRACT	21. ABSTRACT SECURITY CLASSIFICATION
	UNCLASSIFIED
22a. NAME OF RESPONSIBLE INDIVIDUAL	22b. TELEPHONE (Include Area Code) 22c. OFFICE SYMBOL
JAMES JOHN TRITTEN	(408) 646-2143 NS/TR
DD FORM 1473, 84 MAR	83 APR edition may be used until exhausted SECURITY CLASSIFICATION OF THIS PAGE

All other editions are obsoletel

#### THE CHANGING ROLE OF NAVAL FORCES: THE RUSSIAN VIEW OF THE PERSIAN GULF WAR

by

James John Tritten<sup>1</sup>

The Soviet view of the maritime aspects of Operations DESERT SHIELD and DESERT STORM must be interpreted in the context of the debate over military doctrine and reform that was ongoing in the USSR at the time. To fully understand this report, however, the reader should first review those debates or otherwise bring with him an understanding of the issues. The Soviet navy was the last service to be considered in the doctrine and reform debates and one of the first to benefit from the lessons of the Persian Gulf war.

It has been a major failing of certain members of the Western analytic community to search for the future of the Soviet navy primarily through an analysis of the Soviet naval literature. My own research over the years has caused me to conclude that a more proper way to view the navy is to first review what the political leadership has to say and then to look at the statements of the marshals and generals who are authorized spokesmen for the ministry of defense and the general staff. Only by setting the navy literature into the context of the views of seniors can one properly appreciate the naval literature as being advocacy or announcement of agreed-upon views.

Of course, to properly analyze future directions for the fleet, one must also include hardware, deployment, and exercise evidence. The author is convinced based upon his previous research, however, that there is a benefit from doing literature analysis in the absence of these other significant forms of evidence. When it comes to the views of the Soviet, and then the Russian, military on Operations DESERT SHIELD and DESERT STORM, due to a host of economic, political, and other factors, it will be some time before we see any significant shifts in hardware, deployments, and exercises that we can attribute to the lessons of the Persian Gulf war.

This report will first review Soviet commentary during the various stages of coalition military and maritime operations in the Persian Gulf. It will then turn to the "quick-looks," or early analyses of the war and then finally subsequent more indepth analyses. The latter will be broken down into analyses completed before and after the August 1991 coup. An overall assessment will then be offered.

1. The views expressed by the author are his alone and do not necessarily represent those of the U.S. government, Department of Defense, or the U.S. Navy.

1

#### Commentary on Operation DESERT SHIELD

Comments in the Soviet literature about the coalition response to defend Saudi Arabia generally involved political and foreign policy issues. As a Marxist-Leninist state, the Soviets searched for and found an economic basis for American intervention despite the other reasons that appeared more important to us.<sup>1</sup> There was also obvious concern for Soviet military advisors in the region and discussion on the viability of the economic blockade.

Enforcement of the blockade at sea was a topic of concern specifically by naval officers. Soviet Navy flag officers deployed in the Indian Ocean stressed that their mission included ensuring that Soviet shipping was protected, especially in the areas of the Persian Gulf and the Red Sea.<sup>2</sup> The interdiction of a Soviet merchant ship in the Red Sea in early January 1991 by coalition (U.S. and Spanish) naval forces was a topic of discussion by the Soviet Foreign Ministry and in the civilian literature.<sup>3</sup> The interdiction apparently was not contested by the ship's captain nor Soviet fleet units deployed in the area.

As in the West, there were discussion of whether the appropriate intelligence services had received indications of the Iragi invasion of Kuwait before it actually took place. The Soviet General Staff Main Intelligence Directorate (GRU) argued that they had two weeks warning of the invasion but that the Defense Ministry did not pass the information on to the nation's leaders.<sup>4</sup> The Committee on State Security (KGB) also said that they had received advance notification.<sup>5</sup>

Marshal of the Soviet Union Sergey Fedorovich Akhromeyev, military advisor to the USSR president and former Chief of the USSR Armed Forces General Staff, was free with his opinions on the deterrent phase of coalition operations as well as the coming military combat operations. Akhromeyev expressed concern in early October 1990, that a large grouping of American armed forces was now deployed close to the southern border of the USSR.<sup>6</sup> He implied that this constituted a threat to the Soviet Union. This theme would reappear later from official spokesmen inside the Soviet military and government.

A major analysis of Operation DESERT SHIELD was published in the January 1991 issue of the Soviet journal <u>Foreign Military</u> <u>Review</u> just as the air campaign portion of Operation DESERT STORM broke out. In this analysis, the author correctly enumerated that steps that had been taken by the American armed forces to respond in the Persian Gulf. The accounting is rather complete and included naval, marine corps, and maritime sealift forces.

2

#### Commentary on Planning for Operation DESERT STORM

Soviet press reports included predictions of how Persian Gulf combat operations might evolve. Some of these proved highly accurate of the eventual overall conduct of the air and air/ground portions of Operation DESERT STORM. None of the initial reports by civilian authors paid any significant attention to the role of maritime forces.<sup>8</sup>

On the other hand, a Soviet general officer wrote an article in early January 1990 in the Ministry of Defense newspaper <u>Red</u> <u>Star</u> that claimed the coalition hoped to capitalize on its overwhelming superiority in "aviation, naval forces, highly accurate weapons, and electronic warfare."<sup>9</sup> This general officer went on to say that the American command would "give priority at the first stages of an armed conflict to the operations of aviation and the Navy "

Priority was defined in this <u>Red Star</u> article as: taking out Iraqi air defenses and command and control, establishing "domination" in the air and simultaneously destroying Iraqi aircraft, operational-tactical missile launchers, armored forces assault groups, and the military industrial complex. The means of accomplishing these tasks were predicted as aviation and *TOMAHAWK* sealaunched cruise missiles (SLCMs). According to the general, only following the accomplishment of these tasks, the Americans would then employ Army and Marine Corps ground forces offensively to liberate Kuwait.

The article on Operation DESERT SHIELD contained in the January 1991 Soviet <u>Foreign Military Review</u> also had a fairly accurate prediction of the scenario of the impending offensive combat-phase.<sup>10</sup> This version also assumed that a ground forces offensive would be required to achieve the strategic objectives of the campaign.

Marshal Akhromeyev predicted in early January that Iraq would withdraw in the face of overwhelming coalition forces deployed to the region.<sup>11</sup> He later stated that if offensive combat operations were to begin, it would be extremely dangerous for the Soviet Union because it would be difficult to contain the contingency response.<sup>12</sup>

This issue of the war spreading occupied the attention of the few naval officers that discussed the impending conflict. One flag officer deployed in the Indian Ocean stated at the end of December 1990 that the purpose of his task force was: "to prevent aggressive actions against the USSR from the area of the Indian Ocean.<sup>13</sup> He also said that in case of a "stronger war danger" in the Gulf, the task force might be reinforced by ships from the Soviet Mediterranean squadron and Pacific Fleet. This possibility had been previously refuted by the deputy commander of the Indian Ocean Squadron<sup>14</sup> The use of the Soviet Navy as a defensive force against forward deployed American aircraft carrier battle groups (CVBGs) was the subject of a debate in the West in the late 1960s and 1970s. Two leading Western analysts of the Soviet Navy, Bob Herrick and Michael MccGwire, argued that the primary reason behind forward deployments of Soviet Navy anti-carrier forces was the deployment of American nuclear-capable CVBGs, primarily in the Mediterranean, within striking range of the USSR.

A major study of Soviet naval diplomacy published in 1979 concluded that the lack of overwhelming response to previous American CVBG deployments, primarily in the Mediterranean, indicated that the Soviets were not serious about a defensive strike against these CVBGs. This study assumed that Soviet naval operational art and tactics would have required a much higher combat capability against the American CVBGs in order to predict mission accomplishment with a sizable degree of probability. Hence they concluded that the real motivation behind the forward deployments of Soviet warships was politically-motivated military presence and not defensively-motivated military counteraction.<sup>15</sup>

The situation in Operation DESERT SHIELD that resulted in the deployment of six American CVBGs in waters close to the southern border of the USSR was clearly different that previous deployments in the Mediterranean in support of Israel. On the one hand, during the 1990-1991 situation, the U.S. had also deployed major ground and air forces within striking distance the southern borders of the USSR. These forces were far in excess of the naval forces deployed by the U.S. in the Mediterranean in the 1960s and 1970s. On the other hand, all of this massive DESERT SHIELD force was tied to a United Nations-mandated mission that had the support of the USSR. American actions by their significant military and naval presence in Southwest Asia were both limited by this U.N. mandate and the support of the American public for a limited military campaign against Saddam Hussein and not the USSR.

If the motivation of previous Soviet naval anti-carrier deployments was as a defensive measure, then the lack of Soviet military response to the massive American military, air, and naval presence in Southwest Asia in 1990-1991 might indicate that they had come to view national security as not necessarily requiring an automatic military response. The U.S., or other potential adversaries, might take military actions near to the borders of the USSR without a knee-jerk reaction by the marshals. On the other hand, economic conditions might also be an explanation for the lack of a military response to DESERT SHIELD.

If the previous Soviet naval anti-carrier deployments were primarily acts of naval diplomacy, then the lack of Soviet maritime response to the massive American naval presence in Southwest Asia might indicate that they were turning inward and truly abandoning overseas fraternal international missions. In the past, support of such political goals often led to confrontations at sea with the U.S. On the other hand, economic conditions might also be an explanation for the lack of a politicallymotivated military response in 1990-1991.

One of the more interesting topics for discussion in Soviet military science has been whether war takes on a life of its own once combat commences or if it remains subordinate to political directions. In an article published in <u>Red Star</u> just before the outbreak of the air campaign portion of Operation DESERT STORM, the military author reminded his reader that "a war, once started, develops according to its own laws and its own logic."<sup>16</sup> The author only made this point in the context of the spreading of Persian Gulf combat operations to unintended areas rather than in the larger context often argued in the past by the marshals--the military should be free of political constraints when "unleashed" to perform their strategic missions after the failure of deterrence.

#### Commentary During the Air Campaign

The initial commentary on the outbreak of hostilities, the air campaign, by Soviet President Mikhail Sergeyevich Gorbachev made specific reference to the need to "localize the conflict and prevent its dangerous escalation."<sup>17</sup> Although this theme appeared in subsequent commentary by other government officials, military officers, and academics, no suggestion was made that the Soviet Union should increase its defensive combat capability as a reaction.<sup>18</sup> On the contrary, the two Soviet Navy warships that were in the Persian Gulf were immediately removed from the region.<sup>19</sup>

The Soviets fully recognized that the air campaign included participation by U.S. naval aviation and TOMAHAWK SLCMs. One interview with an advisor at the Administration for Arms Limitation and Disarmament of the USSR Ministry of Foreign Affairs included the comment that "cruise missiles are capable of fulfilling strategic missions."<sup>20</sup> This comment should be interpreted in the context of the on-going Strategic Arms Reductions Talks (START) in which the Soviets were attempting to include SLCMS in a treaty to reduce "strategic" nuclear forces.

On the other hand, commentary by a military officer indicated that U.S. TOMAHAWK SLCMs fired from missile-armed submarines destroyed "strategically important" targets.<sup>21</sup> Perhaps even more interesting was his recognition that the trajectory for these missiles included the airspace of other nations. Until these attacks, Iraq could predict that the direction of SLCM attacks would come from the relatively narrow waters of the Persian Gulf. This issue must be seen in the context of the larger question of the direction of likely SLCM attack on the USSR in the context of a superpower war. Soviet literature has depicted such attacks routinely violating the airspace of neutral nations that were along her borders.<sup>22</sup> While the air campaign was on-going, there was relatively little discussion of naval surface forces. One newspaper account acknowledged that the Iraqi navy had been incapable of putting up serious resistance due to total superiority in the air and at sea.<sup>23</sup> This article also stated that the general mood of the Iraqi fleet was one of despair. Small warships were ordered to attempt to slip into Iranian territorial waters in order to preserve them. This tactic was used to preserve units of the Iraqi Air Force but with more success.

The bulk of the military commentary on the war during the air campaign was whether a ground campaign would be necessary or if the air war would be sufficient. Marshal of the Soviet Union Sergey F. Akhromeyev was one of the first to enter the fray with a definite prediction that he did not think that "an [Iraqi] army that has nine years of war experience can be paralyzed simply by air attacks."<sup>24</sup>

•

÷

There were a number of articles and media events in which spokesmen argued vehemently that, despite what the world was watching on their television screens, the air war would not lead to the accomplishment of the strategic objectives of the coalition.<sup>25</sup> One of these went so far as to say that [emphasis added]:<sup>26</sup>

> "there has never been an occasion yet when either air forces or missiles have determined the outcome of military actions. A navy will not determine it either. The main thing in such operations are the land troops."

Towards the start of the air/ground offensive, the Soviet military turned modest attention to the role that U.S. amphibious forces would play. General-Lieutenant I. Skuratov, chief of the Soviet Navy Shore Forces, wrote a rather in-depth, but short, article on the subject in <u>Red Star</u> on February 12, 1991.<sup>27</sup> Although one must see this article in the context of a chief of a combat arm of the Navy attempting to point out the importance of his own type of force, the Skuratov article did contain some important themes.

The historical surrogates used to discuss amphibious landings were the U.S. Marine Corps landing at Inchon, Korea in 1950; the British landing at Port Sa'id and Port Fu'ad, Egypt in 1956; and the British landing on East Falklands Island in 1982. Skuratov then labeled each of these landings as operational-strategic, operational, and operational-tactical due to the size of the landing force. In the article, however, Skuratov stressed the Inchon landing, clearly indicating that his assessment that the impending use of U.S. Marine Corps troops in an amphibious operation in the Persian Gulf would be at the operational-strategic level. Skuratov pointed out, correctly, that the Inchon landing "exerted a decisive influence on the outcome of the Korean War as a whole," a very strong theme indicating the importance of both the landing operation and antilanding defenses.<sup>28</sup>

Just prior to the commencement of the air/ground campaign, there were a number of articles that complemented earlier predictions on how the entire operation would unfold.<sup>29</sup> These articles all foretold an amphibious invasion from the Persian Gulf. Given the amount of coalition strategic, operational, and tactical disinformation regarding the planned employment of its ground and amphibious forces, it is hardly fair to fault the Soviets for being taken in.

Commentary During and "Quick-Looks" After the Air/Ground Campaign

The air/ground portion of Operation DESERT STORM barely lasted long enough for the Soviets to react and publish commentary. Soviet Defense Minister, Marshal Dmitriy Timofeyevich Yazov gave a radio interview on February 26 in which he said that "as soon as ground operations began they made Saddam's [Hussein] defeat inevitable."<sup>30</sup> This statement seemingly makes it appear that Yazov was sympathetic in the debate whether a ground offensive was required to the side that felt that it was still required for total victory.

One day after the completion of the air/ground portion of Operations DESERT STORM, Marshal Yazov took the stand at the Soviet Supreme Soviet for his confirmation hearings as Minister of Defense. During the brief hearings, Yazov had to specifically address the value of air defense troops in light of the recent events in the Persian Gulf. Yazov acknowledged the role of the air offensive operation, including the role played by aircraft carriers, and stated that this would require "a review of attitude to both tactical air defense and the country's air defense network."<sup>31</sup>

The Soviet Navy was one of the first to publish a more indepth account of the war through its initial stages.<sup>32</sup> Until this article, most commentary had referred to combat operations as an air/ground campaign, probably in deference to the U.S. Army's AIRLAND battle doctrine. In the February 1991 issue of the Soviet Navy's journal <u>Naval Digest</u>, Captain 1st Rank K. Kzheb referred to Operation DESERT STORM as an "air-land-sea" campaign, a term that the U.S. Navy was just beginning to use to underscore the importance of maritime forces in joint warfare. Captain Kzheb did a thorough job of adding in the missing maritime elements to the picture that had been painted by primarily ground and air forces officers who had dominated the literature to date. His article was signed to press before the start of the air/ground campaign, hence its value is somewhat limited.

Kzheb did provide initial indications of themes that would come to dominate the post-campaign analyses: (1) the failure of the coalition to achieve certain important strategic objectives with an air operation alone, (2) the importance of the initial stage of the campaign, and (3) the value of smart airborne and missile munitions and electronic warfare. Captain Kzheb added one that generally would not be found except in naval journals: (4) the coalition did not have to deploy a majority of their naval forces in order to conduct their operational-strategic level campaign.

The post-campaign discussion of the value of the air campaign was even more heated that the debate that occurred over this issue before the start of the air/ground campaign. Extreme positions were taken by junior air force officers, including: "Soviet military doctrine and the entire model of military building were obsolete," and "huge amounts of armored vehicles, tanks and artillery pieces were absolutely useless."<sup>33</sup> More senior air force officers, such as General-Lieutenant of Aviation A. Malyukov, chief of Air Force Main Staff, were less threatening to the ground forces but still voiced their optimism in the omnipotence of airpower: "there was no 'Air-Land Battle.' Why? ...this is the first time we have witnessed a war where the aviation took care almost entirely of all the main tasks."<sup>34</sup> More subdued versions of the same position were taken by a civilian academics who specialize in military affairs.<sup>35</sup>

٠.

3

During March 1991, the first substantive analysis of the entire campaign appears in the Soviet press. Marshal of the Soviet Union Sergey F. Akhromeyev provided an interview to the Moscow news magazine <u>New Times</u>.<sup>36</sup> Akhromeyev attributed Iraq's defeat, in part, due to the lack of naval forces integrated into a national air defense system.

The Navy published a "quick-look" in their March 1991 issue of <u>Naval Digest</u> but failed to pick up on Akhromeyev's theme on the value of naval forces.<sup>37</sup> This article did, however, provided a quantitative assessment of the degree of destruction of command and control, missile capability, facilities for weapons of mass destruction, energy producing facilities, etc. The similarity of the categories of targets to numerous open-source discussions of strategic nuclear targets lead one to speculate that analyses must be on-going to compare the results of a conventional strategic bombing offensive to planned nuclear strikes.

Another Navy initial analysis appeared in the April 23, 1991 issue of <u>Red Star</u>.<sup>38</sup> Rear Admiral A. Pauk, chief of a Main Navy Staff directorate, and Captain 1st Rank V. Karandeyev stressed: (1) thorough integration of naval aviation and *TOMAHAWK* SLCMs in the air offensive, (2) participation of naval forces in the AIRLAND battle (3) the multi-threat axis posed Iraq by the presence of coalition maritime forces, and (4) the time consuming [and unchallenged] buildup of maritime forces in Southwest Asia. They documented the participation of maritime forces in joint operations and the value of the high technology weapons. Pauk and Karandeyev concluded that the war "convincingly confirmed the role of naval forces in modern warfare." In April 1991, <u>Naval Digest</u> published an exhaustive analysis of the strategic deployment of U.S. military forces during the Gulf war.<sup>39</sup> The article reminds one of the type that are frequently written about the Soviet merchant marine, being a military asset. It focused more on the strengths of the strategic sealift program rather than the weaknesses that adorned the pages of American maritime literature. In both cases, Soviet and American authors were using the events of the war to highlight points that they would like to make about the need to improve sealift programs associated with the merchant marine.

Non-naval originated initial lessons learned from the Persian Gulf wars tended to reduce the importance of fleet units other than naval aviation and SLCMs.<sup>40</sup> As time went on, questions were raised about the real accuracy of American hightechnology weapons.<sup>41</sup>

Commentary by the Russian Federation Foreign Minister Andrey Kozyrev in an April 1991 <u>New Times</u> article recognized the vital importance of host nation support to the outcome of the campaign. Kozyrev suggested that without it, the DESERT STORM would have been "seriously hindered."<sup>42</sup> Kozyrev did not raise the presence of American seapower as an alternative mechanism to stage an operational-strategic combat operations and one must assume that he was aware of their presence.

Indications of an debate over the "quick-look" lessons of the Persian Gulf war were given by Gorbachev in an April 11, 1991 interview broadcast on Japanese television.<sup>43</sup> Responding to a rather general question about post-war international relations, Gorbachev stated that it was not true that the global military balance had been overturned by Operation DESERT STORM. This would have aligned himself with those who said that the USSR did not need to rearm in order to counter the obvious advantages displayed by the coalition.

Andrey Kozyrev told a <u>New Times</u> audience in April 1991 that American weaponry demonstrated in the Persian Gulf war "does not represent any threat to the USSR."<sup>44</sup> The Russian Federation Foreign Minister clearly stated that rather than rebuilding their arsenal to match the West, a minimal nuclear deterrent posture was all that was needed to make sure "that no one will make any encroachments on the Soviet borders."

Political commentary in mid-March 1991 by President Gorbachev following the war included the suggestion that: "in the event of the emergence of a threat to shipping in the Persian Gulf region naval forces should be set up under the UN flag."<sup>45</sup> The United Nations Military Committee was recommended as having a role in future crisis situations.

#### Substantive and Subsequent Post-Campaign Analyses

Most of the "quick-look" lessons learned either lacked depth or analyzed the contributions of one service or combat arm. More comprehensive analyses were to come. The first major analysis of the war that took a more comprehensive and in-depth look at the Persian Gulf war was the report of a roundtable discussion of general and flag officers published in the May 1991 issue of the journal of the USSR General Staff Academy, <u>Military Thought</u>.<sup>46</sup> Participants in the roundtable included a number of authors of previous "quick-looks;" General-Lieutenant S. Bogdanov, chief of the USSR Armed Forces General Staff Operational-Strategic Research Center; General-Lieutenant of Aviation A. Malyukov, chief of Air Force Main Staff; and Rear Admiral A.A. Pauk, chief of a Main Navy Staff directorate.

General Malyukov was not quite so outspoken this time in his advocacy of airpower but he could not help but compare the success of coalition air efforts with the theories of Italian General Giulio Douhet. Another participant, General-Colonel of Aviation I.M. Maltsev, chief of the Air Defense Forces Main Staff, was perhaps even more of an advocate for airpower, including naval air, when he claimed that coalition aviation groupings were capable of performing "strategic missions." Maltsev pointed out the need for strong air defense forces to oppose the massive strikes of aircraft that will come at the beginning of any future war. Both airpower advocates, however, deferred to the role of the ground forces by adherence to the General Staff party line that one branch of the armed forces is incapable of deciding the course and outcome of war.

The navy's contributions were presented by Admiral Pauk. In this forum, he stressed: (1) the operation of ad hoc coalition forces under a unified plan in nontraditional areas, (2) the contribution of naval forces to the air operation, (3) high technology weapons and surveillance systems, (4) the role that strategic sealift played in facilitating Operations DESERT SHIELD and DESERT STORM, (5) the naval blockade, and (6) the threat to land up to two Marine Expeditionary Brigades (MEBs). Pauk concluded that "naval forces are acquiring a leading role in local conflicts as the most versatile and mobile branch of the armed forces capable of accomplishing a wide range of missions at sea, on land and in the air." It is one thing to point out that a given combat arm is increasing in importance, and quite another to state that it is more important than another service. Pauk did not say that navies were more important than anyone else.

The General Staff position was more balanced and did not include significant attention to the contribution of naval forces. General Bogdanov pointed out that Western cruise missiles lacked sufficient damage. General-Major A. Ya. Gulko, deputy chief of a General Staff main directorate, concluded the roundtable with the assessment that: "in itself, the offensive air operation and subsequent systemic operations by multinational forces' aircraft were unable to lead to achievement of the political and militarystrategic goals set in this reason. Their main purpose was to undermine Iraq's military-economic potential and inflict damage on it which would ensure successful development of ground engagements with minimum losses for coalition armed forces."

One of the next most important public statements on the war was by Army General Mikhail Alekseyevich Moiseyev, Chief of the General Staff, at a Ministry of Defense scientific conference on June 6, 1991. Moiseyev delivered the main report at this conference which concerned itself with the lessons learned from the Persian Gulf war. He told the press, after delivering his report, that the lessons of the war should not be used as "'a pretext' for making immediate changes in the military reform in the Soviet Armed Forces."<sup>47</sup> He then added:

> "the changed balance of military and political forces in the world, the changes that have happened and continue to take place in the country's domestic and foreign policy and new approaches towards the defense efficiency and security of our state" [require a need to alter military doctrine, strategy, operational art, and tactics]

Moiseyev's remarks are important because they acknowledge that the 1990 draft Soviet military doctrine and reform plans would have to be revised. They are also important because they acknowledge that there had been an altering of the military balance, specifically repudiated by Soviet President Mikhail S. Gorbachev in his April 11, 1991 interview broadcast on Japanese television. Such a substantive difference of opinion would indicate either a rift between the Chief of the General Staff and the Soviet president or that Gorbachev had altered his views.

An excellent substantive overview was published in <u>Foreign</u> <u>Military Review</u> in their July 1991 issue.<sup>48</sup> On the whole, this article pays little attention to naval forces except in the context of their contribution to the air campaign. The authors appeared to suggest that the air power and high technology weapons were decisive. When writing about the military equipment of air forces, they noted that "air forces of the anti-Iraq coalition played a decisive role in destroying Iraq's military-economic potential, inflicting unacceptable damage on the Iraqi Army, and creating conditions for its rapid defeat during the course of the air-land operation." This generally parallels the position of the General Staff at the roundtable published in the May edition of <u>Military Thought</u>. On the other hand, when discussing the military equipment employed by navies, they stated (emphasis added):

> "On the whole, the new weapons employed by the United States and its allies in the Persian Gulf zone made it possible to inflict serious damage on the armed forces and military-industrial potential of Iraq and for all practical purposes decided the outcome of the war."

•

The authors of this article may have been speaking from the perspective of the West, but the U.S. had yet to issue a definitive statement making such a grandibse claim.

A substantive analysis of the war was published by a senior researcher at the U.S.A. and Canada Institute in the August issue of their journal <u>USA: Economics, Politics, Ideology</u>.<sup>49</sup> Sergey Mikhaylovich Rogov provided an interesting overview of the war, including its military-strategic implications. In the pre-Gorbachev era, such articles were rare, unimportant, and generally ignored. Articles today on military issues by academics like Sergey M. Rogov are important and cannot be ignored. Indeed, General-Colonel Pavel Sergeyevich Grachev, the new Russian Defense Minister, told a conference as the General Staff Academy in May 1992, that such outsiders will be involved in the process of setting up the Russian armed forces.<sup>50</sup>

In his article, Rogov sided with those who were arguing that the war demonstrated the value to modern high technology weapons. Rogov went so far as to state that airpower was decisive and that "combat operations developed almost exactly in line with the classic plan of General Douhet." He claimed that the ground offensive was not a factor in deciding the outcome of the war.

His analysis allowed Rogov to conclude that "given the present technological level, attack systems are superior to defense systems" [emphasis in the original]. He then tied this to the current Soviet debate over a defensive doctrine and concluded that the "war in the Persian Gulf proved that the inability of the defensive side to organize a counterstrike dooms it to defeat." Rogov did not, however, state that this counterstrike needed to be with ground forces. Indeed, one might conclude that his article implies that they would be of high technology air forces!

In addition to these initial substantive analyses, the individual services and combat arms continued to produce lessons learned that tended to highlight the importance of their own branch or branches. For example, the July 1991 issue of <u>Foreign</u> <u>Military Review</u> also contained an assessment of preparing aviation forces for Operation DESERT STORM.<sup>51</sup> This article played particularly close attention to the integration of naval aviation into the air campaign. The importance of the navy and the TOMA-HAWK SLCM was the subject of another article in the same issue.<sup>52</sup>

General-Lieutenant I. Skuratov, chief of the Soviet Navy Shore Forces, wrote another analysis of the Gulf war in the June 1991 issue of <u>Naval Digest</u> that tended to highlight the importance of his own combat arm as a defense against *TOMAHAWK* SLCMs.<sup>53</sup> Skuratov proposed building a "new operational antiship missile system equal in range to Tomahawk missile capabilities." Subsequent articles appeared in later issues of the main navy journal highlighting the need for new maritime weapons systems that would be able to operate in the new military-technological environment caused by the scientific-technical revolution demonstrated in the Persian Gulf.<sup>54</sup>

In the Summer of 1991, when the U.S. was considering renewing combat operations against Iraq because of its failure to live up to the terms of the cease fire, the Soviets took note that the lead elements for such strikes would consist of aviation units and TOMAHAWK SLCMs.<sup>55</sup>

The first consolidated U.S. lessons learned from the Persian Gulf war appeared in July 1991.<sup>56</sup> Assuming that this report was purchased by the Soviet Ministry of Defense, and other Soviet researchers, it would have been available in translation for their use no later than August 1991.

After the publication of the initial series of substantive analyses, we began to see deliberate uses of the lessons of the Persian Gulf to make points in commentary on other related issues. For example, Army General Makhmut Akhmetovich Gareyev, a serious military intellectual, wrote a major contribution in the debate over military reform in the August 1991 issue the General Staff Academy's journal <u>Military Thought</u>.<sup>57</sup> In a section of the article dealing with the nature of a defensive doctrine, Gareyev made a case against a passive-only form of defense using the recent war in the Persian Gulf as his proof.

In another article in the same issue, another general officer offered his contributions on the military reform debate with explicit comments favoring the use of aircraft and other high technology weapons in lieu of ground forces. General-Major Ye. G. Korotchenko went as far as saying (emphasis in the original):<sup>58</sup>

> "the experience of military operations in the Persian Gulf zone showed that in the vary near future the delivery of a surprise first strike and numerous subsequent massive missile, air-space and electronic strikes in combination with strikes by naval forces may decide the outcome of war without the inva-

#### sion of enemy territory by ground force groupings."

General Korotchenko's comments above included an endnote to the journal <u>U.S. News and World Report</u>, but one should interpret that as an attempt to allow him to make a controversial point with the aid of a Western surrogate. This is a standard practice in the Soviet literature. Korotchenko spends the remainder of the article essentially justifying this conclusion. Of note, also, is the use of the new term "air-space and electronic strikes."

. .

#### Post-Coup Lessons Learned

With the coup attempt in the Soviet Union, came a new cast of characters involved with the most serious aspects of the debate over military doctrine and reform. Army General Vladimir Nikolayevich Lobov, having been the Chief of Staff of the Warsaw Pact Joint Armed Forces and then head of the Frunze Military Academy, was appointed as Chief of the General Staff after the August 1991 coup attempt. General Lobov was no stranger to the debate over military doctrine and strategy and is a first rate academic in his own right, but his banishment to the Frunze Academy indicated a lack of support from his seniors.

In one of his first interviews, while serving in this new position, in <u>Izvestiya</u>, published on September 2, 1991, Lobov used the opportunity to argue for improved quality of armed forces hardware due to the lessons learned from the Gulf war.<sup>59</sup> Lobov specifically stated that the Persian Gulf war should not be looked on as "merely an episode," implying that he sided with those who viewed the war as the basis for the development of military doctrine and organizational development of the Soviet armed forces. We should not forget that Lobov's appointment was preceded by that of the former Commander-in-Chief (CinC) of the Air Force, Marshal of Aviation Yevgeny Ivanovich Shaposhnikov, to the post of USSR Defense Minister. Shaposhnikov was viewed as a supporter of a shift in emphasis to air power.

On August 31, 1991, General-Colonel of Aviation Pëtr Stepanovich Deynekin was appointed to the position of CinC of the Soviet Air Force.<sup>60</sup> On September 5, 1991, he told a news interviewer that Operation Desert Storm confirmed that a "tank fleet of 40,000 vehicles in our country is pointless in modern warfare since the tanks would be burned by helicopters within hours."<sup>61</sup> Such a statement by the head of a service was unheard of in earlier days. Support for the position that airpower should dominate the new military doctrine and reform received added emphasis from additional articles that appeared from time to time.<sup>62</sup>

The ground forces were not about to take this frontal assault lying down. In an November 28, 1991 interview in <u>Red Star</u>, the chief of the Ground Forces Main Staff responded that although "in the Persian Gulf the situation was such that aircraft played the leading role...this in no way belittles the significance of ground forces' military actions in the attainment of the ultimate goal."<sup>63</sup>

In what appears to be a new post-coup summary report of the lessons learned from the Gulf War, two general officers and a colonel wrote a major article in the last USSR issue of the General Staff Academy's journal <u>Military Thought</u>.<sup>64</sup> The article is replete with nuances that make it necessary to understand what debates were ongoing at the time for which "lessons" of Operation DESERT STORM were used to support certain positions in that debate.

In this final USSR <u>Military Thought</u> issue article on the Persian Gulf lessons, the authors did compare the use of conventional weapons to the use of weapons of mass destruction. Although they acknowledged the importance of the offensive air operation, they did not agree that air forces made the "decisive contribution" toward winning victory in the Persian Gulf. The authors further stated that "only the defeat of the Iraqi Armed Forces main grouping as a result of the land operation by multinational troops forces Saddam's [Hussein] leadership to decide on an unconditional cease fire. The air bombardment did not lead to the Army's defeat."

This article also acknowledged that "conventional weapons were used during the war which are capable of acquiring a strategic character with massive employment." In conclusion, the authors concluded that the "military lessons of the Persian Gulf armed conflict are unique," thereby siding themselves against General Lobov, who had said that it was not "merely an episode." Lobov, incidentally, was fired as Chief of the General Staff on December 7, 1991, five days before the last issue of the USSR <u>Military Thought</u> was signed to press.

In one of the rare commentaries on the Persian Gulf war by the Navy CinC, Admiral of the Fleet Vladimir Nikolayevich Chernavin in early January 1992 finally took a stand on these issues. Chernavin stated in an interview (emphasis added):<sup>65</sup>

> "The war in the Persian Gulf convincingly showed the significance of the maritime sector: Iraq was blockaded from the sea, the **air force and navy** carried out the main, basic strikes from the sea, they **effectively decided the outcome of the hostilities**, and only when the resistance of the Iraqi Army had been finally crushed, did the ground troops move forward. This example graphically demonstrates that war today is different, it does not resemble previous ones, which began with soldiers crossing a border and

starting to conquer territory and destroy the enemy."

## Setting the Lessons into the Context of the Debate Over Military Doctrine

. .

.

٠.

At an October 1991 Vienna seminar on military doctrine with representatives from 38 members of the Conference on Security and Cooperation in Europe (CSCE), General-Colonel Frants Markovskiy, first deputy head of a main directorate of the General Staff of the USSR Armed Forces told his audience that there were specific organizational changes to the Soviet armed forces that demonstrated a shift to a defensive doctrine based upon reasonable sufficiency.<sup>66</sup> He included: unilateral reductions in forces, the withdrawal of forces from foreign territory, the scrapping of short and medium-range nuclear missiles, the internal reorganization of divisions making them less offensive, the elimination of "spearhead tank forces," and the creation of a new coastal defense service in the navy (emphasis added).

General-Colonel Bronislav Omelichev, first deputy chief of the General Staff of the USSR Armed Forces, told the same audience that the Soviet armed forces would be reorganized intro four services: the Strategic Deterrent Forces (SDF) [strategicheskiye sily sderzhivaniya], an air force, a navy, and ground defense forces.<sup>67</sup> This order is interesting because it places the air force and the navy ahead of the ground forces.

On October 23, 1991, the Ministry of Defense published a major interview with the Chief of the General Staff.<sup>68</sup> In this interview, Lobov stated that the armed forces would be restructured into four services, the SDF, ground defense forces, air forces, and the navy. In using this hierarchy, the Chief of the General Staff appeared to indicate that ground forces should retain their usual place ahead of the air force and navy but after strategic nuclear forces.

In his parallel October 1991 <u>Military Thought</u> article, signed to press on November 11, 1991, Lobov gave a very different listing of the armed forces.<sup>69</sup> The first service listed in this article was the ground defense forces. The second service was the navy, usually listed fifth in precedence. The SDF came third with air and air defense forces fourth and fifth. This ranking of services altered the leading role accorded to nuclear forces since the creation of the Strategic Rocket Forces under General Secretary Nikita Sergeyevich Khrushchev in 1959 and perhaps indicated more support for the ground forces than was otherwise being received from then-USSR Minister of Defense Air Marshal Shaposhnikov. Lobov defined the SDF as the existing Strategic Rocket Forces, the strategic nuclear forces of the air force (Long-Range Aviation), and the strategic nuclear forces of the navy. In a <u>Military History Journal</u> article signed to press in late November 1991, Chief of the USSR General Staff, General Lobov, again proposed organizational changes in the armed forces.<sup>70</sup> In another renumbering of the forces, ground defense forces remained listed first, but then came the air force, third the navy, and last was the new SDF. The air defense troops (PVO) were absorbed into the ground defense troops.

Soviet military doctrine was being again reformulated in November-December 1991, this time in conjunction with efforts to create a Union of Sovereign States and the aborted attempt to sign a new Union Treaty.<sup>71</sup> With the assumption of a continued Union, the Soviet Ministry of Defense rapidly developed a new military doctrine that did not envisage the USSR coming under simultaneous or even sequential attack from several directions.<sup>72</sup> It called for mobile ground defense forces based in peacetime upon corps and brigades rather than offensive ground forces based upon fronts.

Apparently, the entire military did not agree with the doctrinal directions that the Ministry of Defense were being forced to take. The final two 1991 issues of the General Staff's journal <u>Military Thought</u>, signed to press on December 12 before it was fully apparent that the Soviet Union was going to cease to exist, included a series of articles that directly challenged any wholesale shift to a defensive military doctrine that relied on defensive military operations as their primary form of combat. The following extracts provide the flavor of many of the more outspoken articles.

"The declaration only of defense and only or retaliatory operations in Soviet military doctrine probably will not accomplish the tasks either of educating the people or of deterring aggression against the USSR.<sup>73</sup> "A defense incapable of creating necessary conditions for launching a decisive offensive will not fulfill its mission and will not lead to success in defending the homeland.<sup>74</sup> "In no case should doctrine stereotype of 'castrate' military art."<sup>75</sup> "One should proclaim the right to repel aggression using all kinds, forms and methods of military operations.<sup>76</sup> "It is not precluded that future military operations will extend to the opposing side's full territory."<sup>77</sup>

Trends in warfare were carefully developed with conclusions including that further cuts in the military would require **preemp**tive strikes in order to successfully perform a defensive operation.<sup>78</sup> Although these articles did appear and the journal <u>Military Thought</u> has generally been predictive of trends in the Soviet military, these articles appear to represent the last efforts of the Soviet military to state their case for a strong defense under what were now totally unrealistic pre-coup sociopolitical conditions. In early 1992, Marshal Shaposhnikov, in his new capacity as Commander of the Commonwealth Armed Forces, stated that a new military doctrine for the Commonwealth of Independent States (CIS) would remain defensive, although some of its provisions would have to be changed.<sup>79</sup> The military's preferred position was that combat operations cannot be oriented toward passive defense. One major article published immediately upon the demise of the USSR stated that "with the outbreak of aggression, all restrictions in the choice of the forms and methods of military operations should be lifted."<sup>80</sup>

Numerous other articles have followed, indicating that the basic thrust of the strategic defense, being either operationally defensive or offensive, remains a major subject of debate.<sup>81</sup> One possible way to interpret these remarks is that for programming purposes, the military might have to accept that it will plan only for defensive operations, but, if war were to actually occur, during the execution of plans, no such restrictions need apply.

One multi-authored article advocating a new doctrine was especially critical of politicians who had not yet internalized the lessons of Operation DESERT STORM and only thought of a ground forces invasion with frontal military operations in border and coastal areas.<sup>82</sup> The military authors of this article advocated, instead, forces necessary to defend against the more likely air invasion as seen in Operation DESERT STORM. They promoted a concept of active combat ready forces designed to support nuclear deterrence and to repel an air attack with active forces. Mobilized reserve general purpose forces sufficient for the conduct of full-scale military operations in all spheres if there were a threat of a land campaign.

A Deputy Director of the Institute of the U.S.A. and Canada gave an important interview in mid-March just prior to his being officially named (on April 3, 1992) as one of the two new Russian Deputy Defense Ministers.<sup>83</sup> Andrey Afanasyevich Kokoshin stated that security for Russia was best obtained by a combination of restructured high-technology branches of the armed forces which would be backed up by "centrally based rapid deployment forces, which can be thrown in the shortest possible time into any region of the CIS to repulse external aggression, to end conflict on favorable terms acceptable to us." He added that they mission would be to rapidly curb the escalation of the conflict.

The Russian Supreme Soviet passed a resolution on April 1, 1992 that gave the priorities for the establishment of an independent military policy for the Russian Federation. Appended to this declaration was an appended statement from the Presidium that provided additional details. Included were the following concepts: (1) formation of a Russian military establishment on the basis of a sufficient level of defense, (2) sufficiency in strategic nuclear forces is to also include the minimal cost, (3) the basic factor in deterring large-scale and local wars against Russia and other CIS states should be forces possessing high-

۰.

accuracy weapons and means of delivery, (4) the prompt neutralization and localization of local conflicts shall be accomplished by highly mobile general purpose forces, and (5) the need for a collective defense system.<sup>84</sup>

General-Colonel Pavel Sergeyevich Grachev, also about to be announced as a Russian Deputy Defense Minister (on April 3), gave an interview published on April 1, 1992 in which he outlined his view of emerging Russian military doctrine.<sup>85</sup> It included emphasis on rapidly deployable forces, which he defined as airborne troops and marines, to meet any external threat. He added that ground forces with powerful tank components were no longer required by Russia.

In early May, Colonel-General Viktor Nikolayevich Samsonov, Chief of the CIS General Staff, gave an interview that indicated that the general purpose forces of the Russian Army would be based upon the concept of mobile defense without the formation of forward-based strategic echelons.<sup>86</sup> President Boris Nikolayevich Yeltsin added in an interview that a mobile Russian Army "should be capable of reacting instantly to any critical situation."<sup>87</sup>

At the mid-May 1992 parliamentary hearings over the new law to create Russian armed forces, one General Staff officer explained that the armed forces would "abandon continuous defense along the entire perimeter of the state borders.<sup>88</sup> Furthermore, he stated that "infantrymen" must "stop thinking about a future large-scale war requiring districts and fronts."

After the CIS Tashkent summit in May 1992, Russian Acting Defense Minister, General-Colonel Pavel S. Grachev, said that Russia would create "rapid reaction force" would be sent to whatever sectors were defenses are under threat. Ground forces "located on the defense perimeter will be significantly reduced, and several fully manned divisions will remain in each military district. So a strategic reserve will be established in case of hostilities."<sup>89</sup>

Russian Defense Minister Grachev also stated that the Russian armed forces would include a "new type of armed forces-rapid deployment troops."<sup>90</sup> These apparently would be based upon the paratroops and marines -- "forces capable of operating independently in any area that poses an external threat to the country's security."<sup>91</sup> Other forces mentioned include "airborne assault combined units, military transport and Army aviation, and mobile support services,"<sup>92</sup> and "motorized rile formations, equipped with light armaments, who can be transported by military transport aircraft or MI-26 helicopters."<sup>93</sup> Deputy Defense Minister Andrey A. Kokoshin added at the end of May that the new Russian armed forces "should be like the surgeon's scalpel, compared to the mallet or sledgehammer of the past."<sup>94</sup>

Grachev proposed a three stage restructuring of the armed forces.<sup>95</sup> During the first stage (1992), the headquarters and administrative structures would be reformed. Legal and juridical

foundations for the armed forces would be created. During the second stage (1992-1994) combined and other units would be reformed and created. The armed forces would be cut to 2.1 million service personnel by 1995. Mixed systems of conscript and professional manning and alternative service would be introduced. The third stage (1995-199) would consist of the reorganization of the branches of service and their reduction in size to 1.5 million.

. .

:

۰.

At the end of May, 1992, a four-day conference was held at the Academy of the General Staff on the "Military Security of Russia."<sup>96</sup> Acting Russian Minister of Defense Grachev's concluding speech apparently contained criticism of previous views of nuclear weapons and the "strictly defensive" nature of military doctrine.<sup>97</sup> Grachev stated that in the event of aggression, Russia has the right to choose those means of combat which it deems most effective in the existing situation.

Reports of the discussions at that conference seemed to indicate that the evolving Russian military would be "made up of troops and forces on permanent readiness capable of acting effectively in local conflicts, rapid reaction forces, and strategic reserves.<sup>98</sup> Grachev told the conference that a concept for the organizational development of the Russian armed forces would be submitted to Russian President Boris N. Yeltsin by September 1, 1992.

#### Strategic Missions

The traditional major strategic goals and strategic missions of the Soviet armed forces in armed conflict were openly discussed in the military literature for many years. Some literature evidence indicates that these traditional strategic missions were revised in accordance with the 1987 Warsaw Pact defensive military doctrine.<sup>99</sup> The major changes in these new strategic missions were to increase the priority given to the repelling of an enemy aerospace attack, similar to the threat seen during Operation DESERT STORM, and to cast strategic operations in terms of defense rather than offense.

One could, however, still read offensive combat operations at the operational- and tactical-levels of warfare under such a defensive strategy. For example, an offensive naval operation (operatsii) to seek out and destroy enemy missile and other submarines as well as surface forces operating close to home waters is entirely consistent with a defensive military doctrine and strategy.

Some offensive combat operations conducted in support of repelling enemy aerospace attack might, however, be inconsistent with a defensive military doctrine and strategy. An example would be first-strikes against enemy nuclear-powered ballistic missile submarines (SSBNs) deployed in the open oceans. Although such actions were traditionally justified as defensive, in that they would limit damage to the homeland in the event the war entered the nuclear phase, under the new concepts of defensive military doctrine, they would be illogical. The problem, of course, is that as long as the Russian military has an aggressive research and development (R&D) program designed to field forces are capable of actually performing such actions, the other side must take that into account regardless of stated intentions.

The inclusion of naval forces interdicting the sealines of communication (SLOCs) as a subset of the suppression of militaryeconomic potential is another strategic mission that can be viewed differently by either side. In a short war, the interdiction of mid-Atlantic/Pacific SLOCs might not matter to the outcome -- hence substantial resources should not necessarily be developed for this mission. SLOC interdiction has traditionally been thought as being more relevant during a long war. On the other hand, a SLOC interdiction cæpability could, if properly employed during the initial stages of a war, preclude an enemy from the option of a long war -- hence serve to meet the new political goals of ending wars quickly.

With the types of changes to military doctrine that have been discussed since the August 1991 coup, it is clear that the strategic missions of the armed forces will change as well. Former Chief of the General Staff General Vladimir N. Lobov said this in October 1991 article in <u>Military Thought</u>.<sup>101</sup> Lobov did not define the new strategic missions for the armed forces but, rather, suggested that they might include "disrupting and repelling an aggressor's attack, holding territory, and gaining time to concentrate necessary forces." These themes will also need to be watched as the Russian and other republics finalize their emerging military doctrines and strategies.

Perhaps the most significant changes in strategic missions for Russia and the other republics will involve the ground forces. For a USSR entangled in the Warsaw Pact and forward deployed to Eastern Europe, it was proper to cast ground forces strategic operations in terms of groups of fronts; on par with the most demanding operations undertaken during the Great Patriotic War. Even General Lobov's October 1991 <u>Military Thought</u> article contained references to repulsing an invasion by a:

> "complex system of interconnected strategic defensive operations in continental and maritime theaters of military operations, within the scope of which front, fleet, air, air defense, airborne, amphibious landing, antilanding and other operations may be conducted."

With the new, less demanding, goals of military doctrine and in the absence of a significant external threat from ground forces, there will be no need to plan for or to field active or maintain a rapidly mobilization capability for ground forces capable of strategic military operations (voyennyye deystviya).

The criteria for successful completion of military strategic missions has undergone significant revision under the new defensive doctrine. Formerly, total defeat of the enemy's armed forces in an armed conflict was demanded as the military's contribution to the overall war effort. Under a defensive doctrine, the revised military requirement is to defeat the invading force and simultaneously to prevent vertical and horizontal escalation or the escalation of the conflict over time.

. .

۰.

۰.

One relatively new concept for Russian military doctrine is to consider separate or subordinate military doctrines or military strategies for different geographic portions of one nation or an alliance. For example, in an October 1991 article in <u>Military Thought</u>, a general officer argued that the situation in the European portion of the USSR was significantly different than that in the East or in the South.<sup>102</sup> In another article in this same journal, another general officer suggested that the balance of forces should be created for each individual theater of military operations (TVD) rather than as a whole.<sup>103</sup>

The most significant development of this concept was published by the civilian vice president of the Institute of National Security and Strategic Studies in the ministry of defense's daily newspaper <u>Red Star</u> in March 1992.<sup>104</sup> In this article, A. Savelyev agrees that military doctrine should be "geared toward geographic sectors of probable threat," and that military tasks should "be optimized according to the particular sector."

In the Western TVD, Savelyev concludes that Russia should assume that the "enemy" will have technical superiority. The best option for defense against this enemy is "'islands of resistance' deep inside our own territory." Savelyev views the main objective in this theater as "stopping combat operations at the earliest possible stage" by means of "tactical counterstrikes." The structure of armed forces in this theater should not be "in strategic terms, be regarded as offensive."

In the Eastern and Southern TVDs, Savelyev concludes that Russia will have technical superiority over the assumed enemy. The best option for defense in these sectors is "forward-based" with main defense forces deployed in peacetime in the "Russian heartland." If the threat of an attack arises, they would be rapidly deployed to "forward positions" and their main task would be to "prevent the enemy penetrating deep inside our territory and to 'repulse' it if this is not achieved during the initial stages of the war."

If Savelyev's concepts are accepted as a part of Russian military doctrine, then they would have major implications for the navy. In the Western TVD, the fleet would appear to be relegated to an extremely defensive posture. The Southern TVD would include significantly reduced in size fleet units in the Black and Caspian seas with little opposition. The Eastern TVD does not appear to be one that Savelyev associates with the U.S. despite years of rhetoric by the U.S. Navy with its Maritime Strategy.

Doctrinal discussion must also consider the pace of war. The expected pace will have profound implications for the maritime services. Generally, if a war is to be short, then navies are thought to be unable to exert their full influence. In both the U.S. and Russia, it appears that for planning purposes, all wars will be short. Similarly, if the political guidance is to contain a crisis as soon as possible, then navies may not be able to do more than sortie from their bases and take up initial station close to home waters.

#### New Roles and Missions for the Navy

In November 1991, Admiral of the Fleet Vladimir Nikolayevich Chernavin, CinC of the Soviet Navy published what appears to be the long-awaited definitive article providing the Navy's position on its future.<sup>105</sup> Chernavin's article was not an announcement of the fleet's future but merely the Navy's position--after all the Union itself was up for grabs at the time that this article was signed to press. With the demise of the Soviet Union, this article should be seen as the most optimistic case for a future Russian Navy and also the worst case threat to the West; i.e. it is not likely that a Russian fleet would be as strong as that proposed by Chernavin for the whole USSR. Chernavin's November 1991 view of the future is also the least likely threat to the West since it implied resources that are not likely to be provided to the fleet.

Chernavin's Soviet Navy of the future was cast in terms of a defensive military doctrine that did not accept the lack of an external threat from the U.S. It used mission terms like averting war, repelling aggression, safeguarding the maritime flanks, depriving the enemy of the opportunity of conducting offensive operations, and creating the conditions for the restoration of peace.<sup>106</sup> Training goals were similarly defensive-sounding.

The Navy CinC stated that naval strategic nuclear forces should continue to operate in the future, but in reduced numbers. Chernavin appeared to announce that no new SSBNs would be built or put into service in the next ten years. The retention of existing SSBNs is a critical decision since we should have assumed that future Soviet general purpose forces would continue to be optimized to protect SSBNs in bastions. This position remains at the center for the Russian Navy because if it is validated it provides some justification for Western antisubmarine warfare submarines, such as the SEAWOLF or CENTURION, designed to hunt these SSBNs in Russian coastal waters. Chernavin's future general purpose forces were given the principal mission of "ensuring the physical preservation and sound functioning of the naval strategic nuclear system under any condition." Secondary missions were to defend the maritime frontiers and to inflict "defeat on enemy naval strike groups and impeding the execution of broad-scale operations [and assist in] defensive operations in the continental theaters." Chernavin appeared to announce that the future building programs ruled out large surface or amphibious ships. Instead, primary attention was to be given to submarines and aircraft-carrying cruisers.

The civilian rejoinder to Chernavin, by Konstantin Eduardovich Sorokin, was also published in November 1991.<sup>107</sup> It stressed coastal defense of SSBN bastions with diesel submarines, short-range land-based aircraft, existing air-capable ships, and mines. Other forces in reserve would have the mission of operations in remote ocean areas, protection of own maritime forces, evacuating citizens, and participation in United Nations actions. Sorokin specifically ruled out the mission of strategic antisubmarine warfare against foreign SSBNs. Sorokin's recommendations may be viewed as a worst case for the future Russian Navy and a best case for the West, unless one believes that economic conditions make even these suggestions optimistic.

With the demise of the USSR, naval building programs once again came under active discussion. A January 1991 <u>Moscow News</u> roundtable with senior Navy officers revealed great deal of disagreement over a defensive doctrine that would lead to a fleet of only small coastal combatants.<sup>108</sup> One participant revealed that recommendations coming from the General Staff's Center for Strategic Studies was "nothing short of a death sentence to the Navy." Other discussions in the Navy's journal <u>Naval Digest</u> revealed that the bureaucracy might at least be considering elimination of some of the more controversial and costly programs, such as strategic antisubmarine warfare against enemy SSBNs.<sup>109</sup>

Questions of new naval building programs, however, were eclipsed by political discussions over who owned the existing fleet. The world witnessed a public battle over possession of the former Soviet Navy that had not yet been resolved by the writing of this report. What seemed likely, by early June 1992, was that the former Soviet Navy would be divided and that the bulk of the ocean-going fleet would belong to Russia.

In a move to perhaps gain influence with the uniformed armed forces, Andrey A. Kokoshin's <u>Red Star</u> interview published in mid-March 1992 just prior to his being named a Deputy Minister of Defense of Russia indicated his support for more than a coastal defense fleet.<sup>110</sup>

> "We need not only coastal defense naval forces, collaborating with aviation and land forces, but some proportion of the strategic

missile carriers deployed on combat patrol in the Barents Sea and Sea of Okhotsk regions. Submarine forces are also needed to ensure security of navigation in waters of the world's oceans which are important for Russia's national interests."

Kokoshin followed this up with an interview stating that "A navy is essential for Russia...we have legitimate interests on the high seas."<sup>111</sup> Following this statement, however, was a carefully worded paragraph that discussed the need for maximizing the military benefit of any new shipbuilding. Preceding the strong navy statement was one pointing out that when the former USSR challenged the naval might of the West, it was very burdensome and dangerous to the Soviet navy.

#### Conclusions

The Soviet Navy has, for some time, been attempting to argue their case to marshals, generals, and civilian leaders who do not have a good appreciation for the value of maritime forces. The writings of the late Admiral of the Fleet of the Soviet Union Sergey Georgiyevich Gorshkov were examples of such attempts. More recently, we have seen the Soviet Navy correlate the size of World War II carrier task forces with Soviet frontal aviation air armies in order to make the comparison<sup>112</sup> and the loss of one or two German transports, carrying troops and equipment, equivalent to "carrying out an army-level or even a front-level operation."<sup>113</sup>

When the armed forces of the USSR shift reliance to nuclear weapons, combat elements of the Navy and Air Force suffered.<sup>114</sup> The shift to a new defensive doctrine, the reduction in the reliance in nuclear weapons, and the lessons of the Persian Gulf war are all reasons for the navy to once again make its case anew. The Persian Gulf war is not simply an episode but rather the model upon which future doctrine and organizational development must be built.

Operation DESERT SHIELD demonstrated to the West that the Soviet Union did not view its own security from the sole perspective of military preparedness. Despite the significant presence of the U.S. Navy, including its nuclear-weapons capable aircraft carriers, close to the southern borders the Soviet Navy was not only not beefed up, but it was withdrawn from the area when hostilities began.

The Soviet Union, and now Russia, seem to accept that the U.S. has shifted its strategic focus from a Cold War-oriented confrontation with the possibility of direct military interaction to a new regional focus in which the superpowers might not be engaged. The threat to Russia, in such an international security environment, is that the U.S. may become involved in states which directly border Russia or the CIS. Such an involvement cannot be ignored by Russia since the consequences of armed conflict on her borders cannot be fully foreseen.

The primary external military planning scenario for Russia, therefore, is at the operational-strategic-level of warfare in a contingency response by the West. The political goal of such a crisis would be to contain this crisis horizontally, vertically, and over time. If diplomatic and other efforts fail, the Russian military would be expected to keep the conflict from spreading across its borders.

Planning need not be conducted for simultaneous nor strategic-level attacks on Russia from all sectors--planning can be different in different TVDs. Planning for defensive military operations in Europe need not resemble those along Russia's southern borders. Strategic warning of an operational-level crisis can be counted on and sequential operations are all that need be planned.

The forces of choice for such a mission will be the type of forces that the coalition successfully used in Operation DESERT STORM. The initial period of war will offer Russia the opportunity to contain the crisis without having to mobilize its full military potential. The role of the navy and air forces in certain theaters of strategic military operations, therefore, will increase relative to that of the Russian ground forces. If the mobile standing forces are unable to contain the conflict, then reserve components of the armed forces will be mobilized in order to complete the defense of the homeland.

.•

٠.

Since the U.S. would have to transport equipment and supplies by sea to any overseas contingency response, Russia will not program its response to allow a "free ride" to the theater of the crisis as Saddam Hussein permitted coalition forces in the Persian Gulf war. The size of this force need not be exceptionally large, and naval forces will allow the Russians the option of interdiction of the sea-lines of communications during a local and short war.

The concept of having mobile air and naval forces respond first to a military threat and larger ground forces only later are evidence of a considerable shift in thinking in the Russian military. Such military operational art is the norm in naval warfare where surface fleets will probably not engage until after the initial actions by air and subsurface forces.

The shift to a real defensive doctrine should lead the Russian military to study naval warfare in order to consider the similarities between war at sea and maneuver warfare ashore. Indeed, the final USSR issue of <u>Military Thought</u> analysis on the Persian Gulf war included a discussion of the need to "establish defensive force groupings within limits of one's own territory in short time periods."<sup>115</sup> There is a considerable similarity in the formation of naval task groups which establish a working "sea control" over certain areas of the oceans for limited periods of time.

Perhaps the most significant lesson of the Soviet and Russian views on the Persian Gulf war is to once again remind us that their open-source discussions must be seen in the context of the larger debates that are ongoing. The navy has not been the most important Soviet armed service and should have not provided the primary evidence of Soviet military intentions. If the navy becomes more important under Russia, however, we will need to revisit that assumption and perhaps play less attention to the ground forces marshals and generals that have dominated Soviet military thinking during the past decades.

#### Notes

(1) Colonel Valeriy Ochirov, deputy chairman of the USSR Supreme Soviet Committee on Defense and State Security Questions, "To Serve the Motherland," Moscow <u>Syn Otechestva</u> in Russian, no. 38, November 2, 1990, pp. 6-7 (JPRS-UMA-91-004, February 1, 1991, p. 2).

(2) A. Orlov interview with Rear Admiral Vladimir Dmitrievich Boyarkin, deputy commander of the Soviet Squadron in the Indian Ocean, "Rear Admiral Believes that a 'Hurricane' is Brewing," Moscow <u>Sovetskaya Rossiya</u> in Russian, December 19, 1990, 2nd ed., p. 5 (FBIS-SOV-90-245, December 20, 1990, pp. 54-55); Captain 1st Rank Aleksandr Yakovlev report of commentary by Rear Admiral Valeriy Sergeyev onboard a ship of the Soviet Navy task force in the Indian Ocean, Moscow World Service in English, 1210 GMT, December 24, 1990 (FBIS-SOV-90-248, December 26, 1990, p. 59).

Paris AFP in English, 1433 GMT, January 8, 1991 ([Foreign (3) Ministry Protests Boarding of Freighter] FBIS-SOV-91-006, January 9, 1991, p. 5); Aleksandr Kanishchev, Oleg Polovko, and Leonid Timofeyev, Moscow TASS in English, 1600 GMT, January 8, 1991 ([Ministry Protests U.S. Detention of Soviet Vessel] FBIS-SOV-91-007, January 10, 1991, pp. 4-5); Aleksandr Kanishchev and Leonid Timofeyev report of news briefing by Vitaliy Churkin, chief of the Information Directorate, USSR Foreign Ministry, Moscow TASS International Service in Russian, 1606 GMT, January 10, 1991 ([Foreign Ministry's Churkin Briefs Media 10 Jan] FBIS-SOV-91-008, January 11, 1991, p. 7); G. Gharodeyev report of news briefing by Vitaliy Churkin, chief of the Information Directorate, USSR Foreign Ministry, "Soviet Military Freight Detained," Moscow Izvestiva in Russian, January 10, 1991, Union ed., p. (FBIS-SOV-91-008, January 11, 1991, pp. 9-10); and A. Vasilyev, "The FURMANOV Was Sailing Through the Red Sea," Moscow Komsomolskava Pravda in Russian, January 10, 1991, p. 1 (FBIS-SOV-91-007, January 10, 1991, pp. 11-12).

(4) IAN report, "USSR Defense Ministry Leadership Thought GRU [General Staff Main Intelligence Directorate] Was Playing Safe," Moscow <u>Rabochaya</u> <u>Tribuna</u> in Russian, October 14, 1990, p. 3 (FBIS-SOV-90-199, October 15, 1990, p. 12). (5) Hirohisa Kato, managing editor, "'Exclusive' interview with KGB [Committee on State Security] Chairman Vladimir Kryuchkov," in Moscow on December 4, 1991, Tokyo <u>Yomiuri Shimbum</u> in Japanese, December 5, 1990, evening ed., p. 2 (FBIS-SOV-90-236-A, December 7, 1990, p. 2); Pavel Ostrov report of television appearance by General-Lieutenant Leonid Sherbarshin, chief of the first main directorate of the KGB, Moscow TASS International Service in Russian, 1040 GMT, December 16, 1990 (FBIS-SOV-90-242, December 17, 1990, p. 42).

(6) Vladimir Ostrovskiy interview with Marshal of the Soviet Union Sergey Fedorovich Akhromeyev, military advisor to the USSR president, "Gulf: Where's Way Out?" Moscow IAN Press Release in English, October 5, 1990 (FBIS-SOV-90-211, October 31, 1990, p. 11). • •

. •

•.

(7) Colonel G. Vasilyev, "Operation Desert Shield of the U.S. Armed Forces," Moscow <u>Zarubezhnoye</u> <u>Voyennoye</u> <u>Obozreniye</u> in Russian, no. 1 (January 1991): pp. 5-11 (JPRS-UFM-91-005-L, October 31, 1991, pp. 2-5).

(8) TASS report citing an advisor to the U.S. Secretary of Defense as reported by the French magazine L'Express, "Operation 'NIGHT CAMEL'," Moscow <u>Sovetskaya Rossiya</u> in Russian, October 14, 1990, 1st ed., p. 3 (FBIS-SOV-90-199, October 15, 1990, p. 10); M. Yusin, "The Persian Gulf Crisis in Coming to a Head," Moscow <u>Izvestiya</u> in Russian, December 18, 1990, Union ed., p. 4 (FBIS-SOV-90-245, December 20, 1990, pp. 6-8).

(9) General-Major A. Ivanov, "When D-Day Comes," Moscow <u>Krasnaya</u> <u>Zvezda</u> in Russian, January 5, 1991, 1st ed., p. 2 (FBIS-SOV-91-010, January 15, 1991, p. 13).

(10) Colonel G. Vasilyev, "Operation Desert Shield of the U.S. Armed Forces," Moscow <u>Zarubezhnoye</u> <u>Voyennoye</u> <u>Obozreniye</u> in Russian, no. 1 (January 1991): pp. 5-11 (JPRS-UFM-91-005-L, October 31, 1991, pp. 4-6).

(11) Juan Aare, USSR People' Deputy report of statement by Marshal of the Soviet Union Sergey F. Akhromeyev in the corridors of the Kremlin, Tallin Domestic Service in Estonian, 1000 GMT, January 10, 1991 (FBIS-SOV-91-008, January 11, 1991, p. 11).

(12) IAN interview with Marshal of the Soviet Union Sergey F. Akhromeyev, military advisor to the USSR president, "Marshal Akhromeyev on Moscow's Foreign Policy: USSR Favors Global and All-European Security System," Rome <u>Avanti!</u> in Italian, January 13-14, 1991, p. 3 (FBIS-SOV-91-012, January 17, 1991, p. 13).

(13) Captain 1st Rank Aleksandr Yakovlev report of commentary by Rear Admiral Valeriy Sergeyev onboard a ship of the Soviet Navy task force in the Indian Ocean, Moscow World Service in English, 1210 GMT, December 24, 1990 (FBIS-SOV-90-248, December 26, 1990, p. 59).

(14) A. Orlov interview with Rear Admiral Vladimir Dmitrievich

Boyarkin, deputy commander of the Soviet Squadron in the Indian Ocean, "Rear Admiral Believes that a 'Hurricane' is Brewing," Moscow <u>Sovetskaya Rossiya</u> in Russian, December 19, 1990, 2nd ed., p. 5 (FBIS-SOV-90-245, December 20, 1990, p. 55)

(15) Bradford Dismukes and James M. McConnell, eds., <u>Soviet</u> <u>Naval Diplomacy</u> (New York, N.Y.: Pergamon Press published in cooperation with the Center for Naval Analyses, 1979), pp. 281-295.

(16) Major R. Mustafin, "Days Full of Anxiety," Moscow <u>Krasnaya</u> <u>Zvezda</u> in Russian, January 11, 1991, 1st ed., p. 3 (FBIS-SOV-91-009, January 14, 1991, p. 13).

(17) Mikhail Sergeyevich Gorbachev, USSR President, statement broadcast by Moscow Central Television First Program Network in Russian, 0936 GMT, January 17, 1991 (FBIS-SOV-91-012, January 17, 1991, p. 10).

(18) Lieutenant Colonel V. Nikanorov interview with General-Major S. Bogdanov, chief of the USSR Armed Forces General Staff Center for Operational and Strategic Studies, "Maj. Gen. S. Bogdanov: 'The General Staff is Closely Monitoring the Developing Situation," Moscow <u>Krasnaya Zvezda</u> in Russian, January 31, 1991, 1st ed., p. 3 (FBIS-SOV-91-022, February 1, 1991, pp. 7-8).

(19) AFP report of Soviet military command statement, Paris AFP in English, 1357 GMT, January 18, 1991 ([Military Command Says Warships Moved From Gulf] FBIS-SOV-91-014, January 22, 1991, p. 17).

(20) Interview with Oleg Shagov, advisor at the Administration for Arms Limitation and Disarmament of the USSR Ministry of Foreign Affairs, and with Professor Aleksandr Kostyushin, doctor of military sciences, "Smart Weapons in the Arabian Sands," Moscow <u>Novoye Vremya</u> in Russian, no. 4 (January 1991): pp. 24-25 (JPRS-UMA-91-008, March 18, 1991, p. 2).

(21) Colonel D. Belskiy, "Business and Death Go Hand in Hand: 'Opinion of a Commentator'," Moscow <u>Sovetskaya</u> <u>Rossiya</u> in Russian, February 6, 1991, 1st ed., p. 5 (JPRS-UMA-91-008, March 18, 1991, p. 7).

(22) Captain 1st Rank B. Rodionov and Senior Lieutenant-Engineer N. Novichkov, "Attention: TOMAHAWK!" Moscow <u>Morskoy</u> <u>Sbornik</u> in Russian, no. 5, 1980, Illustration 7 on p. 83 (NIC [Naval Intelligence Command]-RSTP-032-81, p. 88); USSR Ministry of Defense, <u>Whence the Threat to Peace</u> in English (Moscow: Military Publishing House, 1982), p. 61; and the 2nd ed. (Moscow: Military Publishing House, 1982), p. 68; Yuriy Lilin, "The U.S. Navy: Old Postulates of a 'New Naval Strategy'," Moscow <u>Morskoy Sbornik</u> in Russian, no. 2, 1989, Figures 1 and 2 on pp. 67, 69 (NIC-RSTP-108-89, pp. 88, 91).

(23) D. Velkiy and V. Ivanov, "Persian Gulf: Allied Supremacy in the Air and at Sea," Moscow <u>Izvestiya</u> in Russian, February 4, **1991**, Union ed., pp. 1, 4 (JPRS-UMA-91-008, March 18, 1991, pp. 5-6).

(24) Interview with Marshal of the Soviet Union Sergey F. Akhromeyev, "USSR Marshal Akhromeyev: 'Conflict Not of Short Duration'," Berlin <u>Neues Deutschland</u> in German, January 22, 1991, p. 4 (FBIS-SOV-91-015, January 23, 1991, p. 18).

(25) Colonel M. Ponomarev, "The Picture Begins to Clear," Moscow <u>Krasnaya Zvezda</u> in Russian, January 25, 1991, 1st ed., p. 3 (FBIS-SOV-91-021, January 31, 1991, pp. 10-11, or JPRS-UMA-91-005, February 13, 1991, pp. 137-138, or JPRS-UMA-91-008, March 18, 1991, pp. 2-3); Major R. Balusov, "The Engagement on the Ground Will be Decisive," Moscow <u>Sovetskaya Rossiya</u> in Russian, January 30, 1991, 1st ed., p. 5 (FBIS-SOV-91-025, February 6, 1991, pp. 37-38); Army General Vladimir Nikolayevich Lobov, Chief of Staff of the Warsaw Pact Joint Armed Forces, interview broadcast on Moscow World Service in English, 1210 GMT, February 1, 1991 ([Lobov Foresees Settlement] FBIS-SOV-91-023, February 4, 1991, p. 15); Major R. Mustafin, "The Third Week of the War," Moscow <u>Krasnaya Zvezda</u> in Russian, February 2, 1991, 1st ed., p. 3 (FBIS-SOV-91-029, February 12, 1991, p. 24).

(26) Boris Andrianov commentator on "The World This Week" Program, Moscow Domestic Service in Russian, 1230 GMT, January 27, 1991 (FBIS-SOV-91-019, January 29, 1991, p. 5). This commentary is obviously incorrect.

(27) General-Lieutenant I. Skuratov, chief of the Soviet Navy Shore Forces, "D-Day, February '91? What Will the Amphibious Landing in the Persian Gulf be Like?" Moscow <u>Krasnaya Zvezda</u> in Russian, February 12, 1991, 1st ed., p. 3 (FBIS-SOV-91-032, February 15, 1991, pp. 15-16).

. •

۰.

(28) Anti-landing defenses in Iraq and Kuwait were prepared on the Soviet model. See: Lieutenant Michael W. Jordan, "Soviet Antilanding Doctrine: Does it Matter?" unpublished masters thesis (Monterey, California: Naval Postgraduate School, December 1991).

(29) A. Blinov, "Was the Ground Attack Postponed?" Moscow <u>Izves-</u> <u>tiya</u> in Russian, February 14, 1991, Union ed., p. 4 (JPRS-UMA-91-008, March 18, 1991, p. 14); V. Belyakov, "Relying on Infantry? A Scenario for the Ground Operation," Moscow <u>Pravda</u> in Russian, February 15, 1991, 2nd ed., p. 4 (FBIS-SOV-91-036, February 22, 1991, p. 31 and JPRS-UMA-91-008, March 18, 1991, pp. 16-17); Colonel V. Nazarenko, "The Ground Campaign," Moscow <u>Sovetskaya</u> <u>Rossiya</u> in Russian, February 19, 1991, 1st ed., p. 3 (JPRS-UMA-91-008, March 18, 1991, p. 24).

(30) Aleksandr Plevakho interview with Marshal Dmitriy Timofeyevich Yazov, Soviet Defense Minister, Moscow World Service in English, 1810 GMT, February 26, 1991 ([Defense Minister Yazov Views Pact, Gulf War] FBIS-SOV-91-039, February 27, 1991, p. 55).

(31) Marshal Dmitriy T. Yazov, Soviet Defense Minister, answers to question during confirmation hearings broadcast during "At the USSR Supreme Soviet" program on Moscow Central Television Second Program Network in Russian, 1857 GMT, February 28, 1991 ([28 February Session Proceedings Detailed] FBIS-SOV-91-042, March 4, 1991, p. 23).

(32) Captain 1st Rank K. Kzheb, "Naval Forces in the War Against Iraq: First Results," Moscow <u>Morskoy Sbornik</u> in Russian, no. 2, 1991, pp. 59-63 (JPRS-UMA-91-015, June 21, 1991, pp. 62-65; and NIC selected translations from <u>Soviet Naval Digest</u>, no. 2, 1991, pp. 97-105).

(33) TASS interview with Colonel Aleksandr Tsalko, former head of an Air Force training center, Moscow TASS in English. 1711 GMT, March 1, 1991 (FBIS-SOV-91-042, March 4, 1991, p. 40).

(34) Captain S. Sidorov interview with General-Lieutenant of Aviation A. Malyukov, chief of Air Force Main Staff, "Gulf War: Initial Conclusions; Air Power Predetermined Outcome," Moscow <u>Krasnaya Zvezda</u> in Russian, March 14, 1991, 1st ed., p. 3 (FBIS-SOV-91-053, March 19, 1991, p. 50, and FTC-2660P-295-91, vol. 1, no. 3, p. 59).

(35) Anders Steinvall interview with Andrey Kortunov, head of a department at the U.S.A. and Canada Institute, "'The War Shook the Soviet Military'," Stockholm <u>Dagens Nyheter</u> in Swedish, April 5, 1991, p. 11 (FBIS-SOV-91-068-S, April 9, 1991, p. 46).

(36) Interview with Marshal of the Soviet Union Sergey F. Akhromeyev, military advisor to the USSR President, "Why Baghdad Suffered Defeat--Marshal Sergey Akhromeyev on the War in the Persian Gulf," Moscow <u>Novoye Vremya</u> in Russian, no. 10, March 1991, p. 22 (JPRS-UMA-91-018, July 8, 1991, pp. 54-55).

(37) B. Markell, "Ceasefire in the Middle East," Moscow <u>Morskoy</u> <u>Sbornik</u> in Russian, no. 3, 1991, pp. 65-68 (NIC selected translations from <u>Soviet Naval Digest</u>, no. 3, 1991, pp. 97-101).

(38) Rear Admiral A.A. Pauk [chief of a Main Navy Staff directorate] and Captain 1st Rank V. Karandeyev, "The Gulf War: The Naval Aspect," Moscow <u>Krasnaya</u> <u>Zvezda</u> in Russian, April 23, 1991, 1st ed., p. 3 (JPRS-UMA-91-018, July 8, 1991, pp. 55-56).

(39) V. Kozhevnikov, "U.S. Armed Forces Strategic Deployment During the War Against Iraq," Moscow <u>Morskoy Sbornik</u> in Russian, no. 4 (April 1991): pp. 61-64 (JPRS-UMA-91-023, September 10, 1991, pp. 51-54, and in NIC selected translations from <u>Soviet</u> <u>Naval Digest</u>, April 1991, pp. 79-84).

(40) Colonel G. Vasilyev, "The Concluding Phase of Operation Desert Storm," Moscow <u>Zarubezhnoye Voyennoye Obozreniye</u> in Russian, no. 4 (April 1991): pp. 7-11 (JPRS-UFM-92-001L, March 10, 1992, pp. 4-6); Lieutenant Colonel A. Dokuchayev interview with General-Lieutenant S. Bogdanov, chief of the USSR Armed Forces General Staff Operational-Strategic Research Center, "View from the General Staff: Lessons of 'Desert Storm'," Moscow <u>Krasnaya</u> <u>Zvezda</u> in Russian, May 17, 1991, 1st ed., p. 2 (FBIS-SOV-91-098, May 21, 1991, pp. 65-67); and Colonel A. Puchkov, "Air Offensive Operation During the Persian Gulf War," Moscow <u>Zarubezhnoye</u> <u>Voyennoye</u> <u>Obozreniye</u> in Russian, no. 5 (May 1991): pp. 36-41 (JPRS-UFM-92-002L, April 8, 1992, pp. 22-26).

(41) Major M. Pogorelyy, "Problems and Judgments: Chocolate or Bombs," Moscow <u>Krasnaya Zvezda</u> in Russian, May 31, 1991, 1st ed., p. 3 (FBIS-SOV-91-109, June 6, 1991, p. 32); Reply by the USSR General Staff to a letter by I. Shimalo, "Very Few 'Surprises'," Moscow <u>Krasnaya Zvezda</u> in Russian, June 19, 1991, 1st ed., p. 5 (JPRS-UMA-91-018, July 8, 1991, p. 59).

. •

• -

(42) Andrey Kozyrev, Russian Federation Minister of Foreign Affairs, "New Way of Thinking: Toward Parity in Common Sense," Moscow <u>Novoye Vremya</u> in Russian, no. 15 (April 1991): pp. 26-28 (JPRS-UIA-91-008, May 23, 1991, p. 9).

(43) Keiji Shima "exclusive" interview in the Kremlin on April 11, 1991 with Mikhail S. Gorbachev, USSR President, Tokyo NKH General Television Network in Japanese, 1100 GMT, April 12, 1991 ([Gorbachev Interviewed on Visit to Japan] FBIS-SOV-91-072, April 15, 1991, p. 9).

(44) Andrey Kozyrev, Russian Federation Minister of Foreign Affairs, "New Way of Thinking: Toward Parity in Common Sense," Moscow <u>Novoye Vremya</u> in Russian, no. 15 (April 1991): pp. 26-28 (JPRS-UIA-91-008, May 23, 1991, p. 9).

(45) Extracts from text handed to U.S. Secretary of State Baker during his March 15, 1991 talk with Soviet President Mikhail S. Gorbachev, "The Persian Gulf After the War: The USSR's Considerations," Moscow <u>Izvestiya</u> in Russian, March 20, 1991, Union ed., p. 5 (FBIS-SOV-91-054, March 20, 1991, p. 8); Mikhail Ivanov and Aleksandr Kanishchev report of press briefing by Vitaliy Churkin, chief of the Information Directorate of the USSR Foreign Ministry, Moscow TASS International Service in Russian, 1325 GMT, March 16, 1991 ([Soviet Gulf Policy Examined] FBIS-SOV-91-052, March 18, 1991, p. 4) and a subsequent non-credited report at 1820 GMT ([Churkin Statement on Mideast] FBIS-SOV-91-052, March 18, 1991, p. 15); Yuriy Solton commentary, Moscow World Service in English, 1210 GMT, March 20, 1991 (FBIS-SOV-91-055, March 21, 1991, p. 12).

(46) Colonel V.P. Chigak, editor, report of roundtable discussion, "First Lessons of the War," Moscow <u>Voyennaya Mysl</u> in Russian, no. 5 (May 1991): pp. 60-71 (JPRS-UMT-92-002-L, January 16, 1992, pp. 35-41).

(47) Oleg Moskovskiy report of comments by Army General Mikhail Alekseyevich Moiseyev, Chief of the General Staff, Moscow TASS in English, 2145 GMT, June 6, 1991 ([Moiseyev on Results of Gulf War, Armed Forces] FBIS-SOV-91-110, June 7, 1991, p. 51).

(48) General-Major A. Gushev and Colonel Ye. Sergeyev, "Military-Technical Aspects of the Persian Gulf War," Moscow <u>Zarubezh-</u> <u>nove Voyennoye</u> <u>Obozreniye</u> in Russian, no. 1 (July 1991): pp. 3-9 (JPRS-UFM-92-004-L, May 8, 1991, pp. 1-5).

(49) Sergey Mikhaylovich Rogov, department head of the U.S.A. and Canada Institute, "War in the Persian Gulf: Some Preliminary Results and Lessons," Moscow <u>SSHA: Ekonomika, Politika, Ideolo-</u> <u>giya</u> in Russian, no. 8 (August 1991): pp. 12-21 (JPRS-USA-91-010, October 31, 1991, pp. 26-32).

(50) Colonel G. Miranovich report of conference and General-Colonel Pavel S. Grachev, Acting Russian Defense Minister, concluding speech at the "Military Security of Russia" conference, "Russia's Armed Forces Today and Tomorrow," Moscow <u>Krasnaya</u> <u>Zvezda</u> in Russian, June 2, 1992, pp. 1, 3 (FBIS-SOV-92-108, June 4, 1992, p. 49).

(51) N. Novichkov, "Preparing MNF [Multinational Force] Air Forces Flight Personnel for Operation Desert Storm," Moscow <u>Zarubezhnoye Voyennoye Obozreniye</u> im Russian, no. 7 (July 1991): pp. 31-36 (JPRS-UFM-92-004-L, May 8, 1992, pp. 19-23).

(52) Captain 1st Rank K. Lumpurov, "Combat Employment of Tomahawk SLCMs [sea-launched cruise missiles] in the Persian Gulf Zone," Moscow <u>Zarubezhnoye</u> <u>Voyennoye</u> <u>Obozreniye</u> in Russian, no. 7 (July 1991) (JPRS-UFM-92-004-L, May 8, 1992, pp. 42-43).

(53) General-Lieutenant I. Skuratov, chief of the Soviet Navy Shore Forces, "Tomahawks: Threat From the Sea," Moscow <u>Morskoy</u> <u>Sbornik</u> in Russian, no. 6 (June 1991): pp. 33-36 (JPRS-UMA-91-029, November 25, 1991, pp. 41-43 and NIC selected translations from <u>Soviet Naval Digest</u>, June 1991, pp. 15-19).

(54) Captains 1st Rank Ye. Versotskiy, V. Martynenko, and N. Nikolayev, "Air Defense and the Combat Stability of Navy Forces," Moscow <u>Morskoy Sbornik</u> in Russian, no. 8 (August 1991): pp. 38-41 (NIC selected translations from <u>Soviet Naval Digest</u>, August 1991, pp. 27-32).

(55) General-Major A. Ivanov, "New Storm Over Iraq," Moscow <u>Krasnaya</u> <u>Zvezda</u> in Russian, August 9, 1991, 1st ed., p. 3 (FBIS-SOV-91-157, August 14, 1991, p. 25).

(56) Department of Defense, <u>Conduct of the Persian Gulf Con-</u> <u>flict: An Interim Report to Congress</u> (Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office, July 1991).

(57) Army General Makhmut Akhmetovich Gareyev, "On Military Reform," Moscow <u>Voyennaya Mysl</u> in Russian, no. 8 (August 1991): pp. 39-45 (JPRS-UMT-91-009-L, November 18, 1991, pp. 23-27). This issue was signed to press on August 16, 1991, or before the coup.

(58) General-Major Ye. G. Korotchenko, "The Modern Military Situation and Problems of the Military Art," Moscow <u>Voyennaya</u> <u>Mysl</u> in Russian, no. 8 (August 1991): pp. 19-23 (JPRS-UMT-91-009-L, November 18, 1991, pp. 11-14). (59) N. Burbyga interview with Army General Vladimir N. Lobov, Chief of the USSR Armed Forces General Staff, "Appointments," Moscow <u>Izvestiya</u> in Russian, September 2, 1991, Union ed., p. 3 (FBIS-SOV-91-171, September 4, 1991, p. 71).

(60) Mikhail S. Gorbachev, USSR president's ukase on higher officer staff appointments and dismissals dated August 31, 1991, Moscow <u>Krasnaya Zvezda</u> in Russian, September 3, 1991, 1st ed., p. 1 (FBIS-SOV-91-177, September 12, 1991, p. 62 or JPRS-UMA-91-025, October 16, 1991, p. 15).

(61) Vladimir Sheleketov interview with General-Colonel of Aviation Pëtr Stepanovich Deynekin, Commander-in-Chief (CinC) of the Soviet Air Force, "Air Force Commander in Chief Pëtr Deynekin: Air Force Will Spread its Wings," Moscow <u>Rossiyskaya</u> <u>Gazeta</u> in Russian, September 5, 1991, p. 2 (FBIS-SOV-91-173, September 6, 1991, pp. 60-61).

(62) General-Major (Ret.) I. Vorobyev, "Will We Be Able to Think in a New Way," Moscow <u>Krasnaya Zvezda</u> in Russian, September 5, 1991, 1st ed., p. 2 (JPRS-UMA-91-024, October 8, 1991, pp. 22-23).

(63) Lieutenant Colonel A. Dokuchayev interview with General-Lieutenant Yuriy Dmitriyevich Bukreyev, Chief of the USSR Ground Forces Main Staff, "First Interview in New Post: I Favor 'Ground Defense Forces'," Moscow <u>Krasnaya</u> <u>Zvezda</u>, November 28, 1991, 1st ed., p. 2 (FBIS-SOV-91-232, December 3, 1991, p. 47).

(64) General-Major Yuriy V. Lebedev, General-Lieutenant (Retired) I.S. Lyutov, and Colonel V.A. Nazarenko, "Persian Gulf War: Lessons and Conclusions," Moscow <u>Voyennaya Mysl</u> in Russian, nos. 11-12 (December 1991): pp. 109-117 (JPRS-UMT-92-005-L, March 23, 1992, pp. 60-64)

(65) N. Belan interview with Admiral of the Fleet Vladimir Nikolayevich Chernavin, CinC of the Soviet Navy, "The Navy Serves the Whole Fatherland," Moscow <u>Sovetskaya</u> <u>Rossiya</u> in Russian, January 9, 1992, p. 1 (FBIS-SOV-92-006, January 9, 1992, p. 8).

(66) Report of comments by General-Colonel Frants Markovskiy, first deputy head of a main directorate of the General Staff of the USSR Armed Forces before the Vienna seminar on military doctrine with representatives from 38 members of the Conference on Security and Cooperation in Europe (CSCE), Moscow TASS International Service in Russian, 1555 GMT, October 11, 1991 (FBIS-SOV-91-200, October 16, 1991, p. 45).

(67) Vladimir Smelov report of statements by General-Colonel Bronislav Omelichev, first deputy chief of the General Staff of the USSR Armed Forces, before the Vienna seminar on military doctrine with representatives from 38 members of the CSCE, Moscow TASS International Service in Russian, 1134 GMT, October 10, 1991 (FBIS-SOV-91-198, October 11, 1991, p. 1).

(68) Major A. Yegorov interview with General Vladimir N. Lobov,

Chief of the General Staff of the USSR Armed Forces, "Policy, Doctrine, and Strategy in a Changing World: Army General Vladimir Lobov on Military Reform," Moscow <u>Krasnaya Zvezda</u> in Russian, October 23, 1991, 1st ed., pp. 1-2 (FBIS-SOV-91-208, October 28, 1991, p. 45).

(69) Army General Vladimir N. Lobov, Chief of the USSR General Staff, "Military Force Generation [*Stroitelstvo*]: On a New Foundation," Moscow <u>Voyennaya Mysl</u> in Russian, no. 10 (October 1991): pp. 2-10 (JPRS-UMT-92-004-L, February 11, 1992, p. 4).

(70) Army General Vladimir N. Lobov, Chief of the USSR General Staff, "The Renewed Union and Problems of Defense: Military Reform--Historical Preconditions and Basic Directions," Moscow <u>Voyenno-Istoricheskiy Zhurnal</u> in Russian, no. 11 (November 1991): pp. 2-10 (JPRS-UMA-92-001L, March 16, 1992, pp. 2-8).

(71) Roman Zadunaisky report of international conference "Armed Forces and Military Service in a Law-Governed State" and commentary by Sergey Bogdanov, head of the Soviet Defense Ministry Center for Strategic Research, carried by Moscow TASS in English, 1834 GMT, November 25, 1991 (FBIS-SOV-91-228, November 26, 1991, pp. 1-2); untitled report in TASS, RIA, INTERFAX column contained in Moscow <u>Izvestiya</u> in Russian, December 7, 1991, Union ed., p. 1 (FBIS-SOV-91-239, December 12, 1991, p. 29).

(72) Lieutenant Colonel A. Dokuchayev interview with General-Lieutenant Yuriy Dmitriyevich Bukreyev, Chief of the USSR Ground Forces Main Staff, "First Interview in New Post: I Favor 'Ground Defense Forces'," Moscow <u>Krasnaya Zvezda</u>, November 28, 1991, 1st ed., p. 2 (FBIS-SOV-91-232, December 3, 1991, p. 48); also reported by Moscow TASS in English, 2230 GMT, November 27, 1991 (FBIS-SOV-91-230, November 29, 1991, p. 30).

(73) General-Colonel Igor' Nikolayevich Rodionov, Chief of the Military Academy of the General Staff, "On Certain Problems of Development of Military Science," Moscow <u>Voyennaya Mysl</u> in Russian, nos. 11-12 (December 1991): pp. 46-51 (JPRS-UMT-92-005-L, March 23, 1992, p. 29).

(74) General-Major Yuriy V. Lebedev, General-Lieutenant (Retired) I.S. Lyutov, and Colonel V.A. Nazarenko, "Persian Gulf War: Lessons and Conclusions," Moscow <u>Voyennaya Mysl</u> in Russian, nos. 11-12 (December 1991): pp. 109-117 (JPRS-UMT-92-005-L, March 23, 1992, p. 63), emphasis in original.

(75) General-Major I.N. Vorobey (Retired), "Principles of Forming a Military Doctrine," Moscow <u>Voyennaya Mysl</u> in Russian, nos. 11-12 (December 1991): pp. 22-29 (JPRS-UMT-92-005-L, March 23, 1992, p. 17).

(76) Colonel I.V. Yerokhin, "On Developing a Military Reform Concept," Moscow <u>Voyennaya Mysl</u> in Russian, nos. 11-12 (December 1991): pp. 36-45 (JPRS-UMT-92-005-L, March 23, 1992, p. 24), emphasis in original. (77) Colonel A.N. Chichkan, Lieutenant-Colonels A.N. Kutsan, V.G. Kolibaba, and L.V. Boykov, "On Optimizing the Table of Organizational Structure of Troops," Moscow <u>Voyennaya</u> <u>Mysl</u> in Russian, nos. 11-12 (December 1991): pp. 55-58 (JPRS-UMT-92-005-L, March 23, 1992, p. 33).

(78) Colonel A.N. Zakharov, "Trends in Development of Warfare," Moscow <u>Voyennaya</u> <u>Mysl</u> in Russian, pp. 9-15 (JPRS-UMT-92-005-L, March 23, 1992, p. 9).

(79) Pëtr Vasiliyev interview with Marshal of Aviation Yevgeny I. Shaposhnikov, Commander of the Commonwealth Joint Armed Forces, carried by Moscow INTERFAX in English, 1441 GMT, January 4, 1992 (FBIS-SOV-92-003, January 6, 1992, p. 8).

(80) Colonel A. Klimenko, "CIS: Does it Need a Common Military Doctrine?" Moscow <u>Krasnaya Zvezda</u> in Russian, December 26, 1991, 1st ed., p. 2 (JPRS-UMA-92-009, March 11, 1992, p. 59).

(81) Army General Makhmut Akhmetovich Gareyev, "Does Russia Have its Own Interest? or One More Time About What Military Doctrine is to be Like," Moscow <u>Krasnaya</u> <u>Zvezda</u> in Russian, February 29, 1992, 1st ed., p. 3 (JPRS-UMA-92-009, March 11, 1992, p. 61).

(82) Colonels (Retired) I. Yerokhin, B. Zyazev, and V. Sayenko, "Reasonable Military Reform is Impossible Without Military Doctrine," Moscow <u>Krasnaya</u> <u>Zvezda</u> in Russian, January 29, 1992, p. 2 (JPRS-UMA-005, February 12, 1992, pp. 21-23).

(83) Yelena Agapova interview with Andrey Afanasyevich Kokoshin, deputy director of the U.S.A. and Canada Institute, with additional questions by Fred Hiatt from the <u>Washington Post</u>, "Before You Form an Army You Should Know What it is for - Expert Andrey Kokoshin Believes," Moscow <u>Krasnaya Zvezda</u> in Russian, March 17, 1992, pp. 1, 2 (FBIS-SOV-92-053, March 18, 1992, pp. 27-28).

۰.

۰.

(84) "'Statement of the Russian Federation Supreme Soviet Presidium on the Russian Federation's Military Policy Priorities,' Appended to the 1 April 1992 Resolution," Moscow <u>Rossiyskaya</u> <u>Gazeta</u> in Russian, April 8, 1992, single ed., p. 2 (FBIS-SOV-92-069, April 9, 1992, pp. 37-38); and in Moscow <u>Krasnaya Zvezda</u> in Russian, April 15, 1992, p. 2 (FBIS-SOV-92-075, April 17, 1992, p. 47). Of note is the differences in the translation. The military newspaper <u>Krasnaya Zvezda</u> is supposed to have used the term "adequate" rather than the term "sufficient" found in the civilian journal <u>Rossiyskaya Gazeta</u>. Obviously the Russian word used in the statement was identical.

(85) Colonel A. Oliynik interview with General-Colonel Pavel Sergeyevich Grachev, First Deputy CinC of the CIS Joint Armed Forces, and chairman of the Russian Federation State Committee for Defense Questions, "The Russian Army Will Count on Professionals," Moscow <u>Krasnaya Zvezda</u> in Russian, April 1, 1992, pp. 1, 3 (FBIS-SOV-92-063, April 1, 1992, p. 32).

(86) Interview with General-Colonel Viktor Nikolayevich Samso-

nov, Chief of the CIS General Staff, "Plenty of Agreements, But They are Working Poorly so Far: CIS Joint Armed Forces Chief of General Staff Answers our Correspondent's Topical Questions," Moscow <u>Krasnaya</u> <u>Zvezda</u> in Russian, May 6, 1992, pp. 1-2 (FBIS-SOV-92-088, May 6, 1992, p. 5).

(87) Boris Grischenko interview with Russian President Boris Nikolayevich Yeltsin, Moscow INTERFAX in English, 1246 GMT, May 9, 1992 (FBIS-SOV-92-091, May 11, 1992, p. 24).

(88) Ivan Yelistratov report including commentary by General-Lieutenant V. Barynkin, representative of the CIS Joint Armed Forces General Staff, "Russia Will Have Its Own Strategic Forces," Moscow <u>Izvestiya</u> in Russian, May 14, 1992, morning ed., pp. 1, 2 (FBIS-SOV-92-096, May 18, 1992, p. 37).

(89) Sergey Ovsiyenko interview with General-Colonel Pavel S. Grachev, Russian Defense Minister, "The Army: Overcoming Arrhythmia," Moscow <u>Rossiyskiye</u> <u>Vesti</u> in Rüssian, May 29, 1992, pp. 1, 2 (FBIS-SOV-92-105, June 1, 1992, pp. 25-26).

(90) Tatyana Chemodnova report of interview with General-Colonel Pavel S. Grachev, Russian Defense Minister, Moscow Mayak Radio Network in Russian, 1353 GMT, May 19, 1992 (FBIS-SOV-92-098, May 20, 1992, p. 27).

(91) "Officers to be Appointed on Competitive Basis," report of interview with General-Colonel Pavel S. Grachev, Russian Defense Minister, Moscow <u>Kuranty</u> in Russian, May 20, 1992, p. 1 (FBIS-SOV-92-099, May 21, 1992, p. 54).

(92) Colonel O. Falichev report of May 23, 1992 interview with General-Colonel Pavel S. Grachev, Russian Defense Minister, "Building Russian Army is Task for all the People. In the Opinion of Army General P. Grachev, Russian Federation Defense Minister, it Will be Resolved in Stages, on the Basis of New Approaches to the Creation of Force Groupings and the Ideology of Armed Warfare," Moscow <u>Krasnaya Zvezda</u> in Russian, May 26, 1992, p. 1 (FBIS-SOV-92-101, May 26, 1992, p. 25).

(93) Sergey Ovsiyenko interview with General-Colonel Pavel S. Grachev, Russian Defense Minister, "The Army: Overcoming Arrhythmia," Moscow <u>Rossiyskiye</u> <u>Vesti</u> in Russian, May 29, 1992, pp. 1, 2 (FBIS-SOV-92-105, June 1, 1992, p. 25).

(94) A. Peslyak interview with Andrey A. Kokoshin, First Deputy Minister of Defense, Moscow Russian Television Network in Russian, 1840 GMT, May 31, 1992 (FBIS-SOV-92-105, June 1, 1992, p. 27).

(95) Colonel O. Falichev report of May 23, 1992 interview with General-Colonel Pavel S. Grachev, Russian Defense Minister, "Building Russian Army is Task for all the People. In the Opinion of Army General P. Grachev, Russian Federation Defense Minister, it Will be Resolved in Stages, on the Basis of New Approaches to the Creation of Force Groupings and the Ideology of Armed Warfare," Moscow <u>Krasnaya</u> <u>Zvezda</u> in Russian, May 26, 1992, p. 1 (FBIS-SOV-92-101, May 26, 1992, p. 25).

(96) Mikhail Shevtsov report by Moscow ITAR-TASS in English, 1435 GMT, May 30, 1992; and Tatyana Chemodanova report broadcast by Moscow Programma Radio Odin Network in Russian, 1500 GMT, May 30, 1992 (FBIS-SOV-92-105, June 1, 1992, p. 26);

(97) Colonel G. Miranovich report of conference and General-Colonel Pavel S. Grachev, Acting Russian Defense Minister, concluding speech at the "Military Security of Russia" conference, "Russia's Armed Forces Today and Tomorrow," Moscow <u>Krasnaya</u> <u>Zvezda</u> in Russian, June 2, 1992, pp. 1, 3 (FBIS-SOV-92-108, June 4, 1992, pp. 48-49).

(98) Colonel G. Miranovich, "Russia's Armed Forces Today and Tomorrow," Moscow <u>Krasnaya</u> <u>Zvezda</u> in Russian, June 2, 1992, pp. 1, 3 (FBIS-SOV-92-108, June 4, 1992, p. 50).

(99) Admiral of the Fleet of the Soviet Union Sergey Georgiyevich Gorshkov, ed., The Navy: Its Role, Prospects for Development, and Employment in Russian (Moscow: Voyenizdat, 1988): pp. (Naval Intelligence Command translation, pp. 27-33); and 34-42 Captain 2nd Rank V. Dotsenko, "Soviet Art of Naval Warfare in the Postwar Period, " Moscow Morskoy Sbornik in Russian, no. 7 (July 1989): pp. 22-28 (NIC-RSTP-113-89, pp. 31-39); and Georgiy M. Sturua, "A View on the Navy Through the Prism of Military Perestroyka," Moscow Mirovaya Ekonomika I Mezhdunarodnyye Otnosheniya in Russian, no. 5, 1990 (JPRS-UMA-90-016, July 11, 1990, pp. 49-51). In addition, two of the new strategic missions, "repelling of a missile attack from space" and the "utter routing of the armed forces and military potential of the enemy," were specifically criticized by Aleksey Georgiyevich Arbatov, thus indicating that they exist. See his "Defense Sufficiency and Security," Moscow Novoye v Zhizni, Nauke, Tekhnike: Seriya "Mezhdunarodnava" in Russian, no. 4, 1990, pp. 1-64 (JPRS-UMA-90-008-L, June 20, 1990, p. 20).

. •

٠.

(100) Vice Admiral V. Kalashnikov and Captain 1st Rank V. Valdens, "How Much Defense is Enough," Moscow <u>Voyennyy</u> <u>Vestnik</u> in Russian, no. 9 (September 1990): pp. 9-12 (FBIS-SOV-92-220-A, November 14, 1990, p. 13 or JPRS-UMA-90-026, November 19, 1990, p. 17).

(101) Army General Vladimir N. Lobov, Chief of the USSR General Staff, "Military Force Generation [Stroitelstvo]: On a New Foundation," Moscow <u>Voyennaya</u> <u>Mysl</u> in Russian, no. 10 (October 1991): pp. 2-10 (JPRS-UMT-92-004-L, February 11, 1992, p. 3).

(102) General-Major G.V. Kirilenko and Lieutenant Colonel D.V. Trenin, "Reflections on a Draft Military Doctrine," Moscow <u>Voyen-</u> <u>naya Mysl</u> in Russian, no. 10 (October 1991): pp. 11-18 (JPRS-UMT-92-004-L, February 11, 1992, pp. 8-9).

(103) General-Major V.A. Sapozhinskiy, "On the Question of Defensive Sufficiency," Moscow <u>Voyennaya</u> <u>Mysl</u> in Russian, no. 10

(October 1991): pp. 37-40 (JPRS-UMT-92-004-L, February 11, 1992, p. 22).

(104) A. Savelyev, vice president of the Institute of National Security and Strategic Studies, "Does Russia Need a 'Potential Enemy'?' Moscow <u>Krasnaya</u> <u>Zvezda</u> in Russian, March 19, 1992, p. 2 (FBIS-SOV-92-100, May 22, 1992, pp. 33-35).

(105) Admiral of the Fleet Vladimir Nikolayevich Chernavin, CinC of the Soviet Navy, "The Navy: Problems of Reduction and Development," Moscow <u>Morskoy Sbornik</u> in Russian, no. 11 (November 1991): pp. 3-12 (JPRS-UMA-92-003, January 29, 1992, pp. 54-60).

(106) Similar words were used earlier by another senior Soviet flag officer. See Vice Admiral V. Zakharin, Deputy Chief of the Navy Main Staff, "Time and the Fleet: The Navy and National Defense," Moscow <u>Morskoy Sbornik</u> in Russian, no. 2 (February 1991): pp. 3-7 (JPRS-UMA-91-017, July 1, 1991, pp. 31-34).

(107) Konstantin Eduardovich Sorokin, Senior Scientific Associate of the USSR Academy of Sciences European Institute, "Naval Strategy in a Renewing Union," Moscow <u>Mirovaya Ekonomika I Mezh-</u> <u>dunarodnyye</u> <u>Otnosheniya</u> in Russian, no. 11 (November 1991): pp. 37-50 (JPRS-UMA-92-001-L, March 16, 1992, pp. 24-32).

(108) Roundtable discussion with active and retired naval flag and other officers and military historians moderated by Yuriy Teplyakov, "Ocean. Russia. Navy," Moscow <u>Moscow News</u> in English, no. 2, January 12-19, 1992, pp. 6-7 (JPRS-UMA-92-005, February 12, 1992, pp. 38-41).

(109) Captain 1st Rank (Reserves) A. Zolotov, "What is Defense Sufficiency?" Moscow <u>Morskoy Sbornik</u> in Russian, no. 1 (January 1991): pp. 3-5 (NIC selected translations from <u>Soviet Naval</u> <u>Digest</u>, January 1991, p. 5).

(110) Yelena Agapova interview with Andrey A. Kokoshin, deputy director of the U.S.A. and Canada Institute, with additional questions by Fred Hiatt from the <u>Washington Post</u>, "Before You Form an Army You Should Know What it is for - Expert Andrey Kokoshin Believes," Moscow <u>Krasnaya Zvezda</u> in Russian, March 17, 1992, pp. 1, 2 (FBIS-SOV-92-053, March 18, 1992, p. 27).

(111) Aleksandr Putko interview with Andrey A. Kokoshin, "The Army Can Become a Platform for Accord," Moscow <u>Kuranty</u> in Russian, April 15, 1992, p. 5 (FBIS-SOV-92-074, April 16, 1992, p. 28). This statement is attributed to Putko in the translation, but from the context of the remarks and the placement of subsequent identification of who spoke when, it is very likely that this is a translation error and Kokoshin make the comment.

(112) Admiral Valentin Nikolayevich Ponikarovskiy [chief of the Naval Academy] and Captain 1st Rank (Ret.) G. Mrykin, "Losses of Aircraft Carriers in World War II," Moscow <u>Morskoy</u> <u>Sbornik</u> in Russian, no. 7 (July 1990): p. 26 (NIC-RSTP-125-90, November 1990, p. 35). (113) Vice Admiral (Ret.) K. Stalbo, "The Price of our Victory," Moscow <u>Morskoy Sbornik</u> in Russian, no. 5 (May 1991): p. 26 (NIC selected translations from <u>Soviet Naval Digest</u>, May 1991, p. 29).

(114) Captain 1st Rank (Ret.) A. Mazerkin and M. Svanidze, researchers at the Institute of World Economics and International Relations, "Military Reform: Reference Point on Qualitative Indicators. A Strong State: Is it Possible Without Modern Armed Forces?" Moscow <u>Morskoy Sbornik</u> in Russian, no. 10 (October 1990): pp. 3-5 (JPRS-UMA-91-002, February 1, 1991, p. 42).

. ,

(115) General-Major Yuriy V. Lebedev, General-Lieutenant (Retired) I.S. Lyutov, and Colonel V.A. Nazarenko, "Persian Gulf War: Lessons and Conclusions," Moscow <u>Voyennaya Mysl</u> in Russian, nos. 11-12 (December 1991): pp. 109-117 (JPRS-UMT-92-005-L, March 23, 1992, p. 64).

## DISTRIBUTION LIST

	No.	Copies
Dudley Knox Library Naval Postgraduate School Monterey, CA 93943-5100		2
Dean of Research (Code 08) Naval Postgraduate School Monterey, CA 93943-5100		1
Defense Technical Information Center Cameron Station Alexandria, VA 22314		2
CAPT Thomas Ellsworth, USN OP-092F Pnt Room 5B719 Office of the Chief of Naval Operations Washington, D.C. 20350		5
Andrew Marshall Director, Net Assessment OSD/NA Room 3A930 Office of the Secretary of Defense Washington, DC 20301		l
Dr. James J. Tritten, Associate Professor Commander, U.S. Navy (Ret.) Department of National Security Affairs (NS/Tr) Naval Postgraduate School Monterey, CA 93943-5100		5
Edward B. Atkeson Major General, U.S. Army (Ret.) 202 Vassar Place Alexandria, VA 22314		1
RADM E.B. Baker, USN Director, Strategy, Plans & Policy Division OP-60, Pnt Room 4E566 Office of the Chief of Naval Operations Washington, D.C. 20350		1
Dr. Robert Bathurst Captain, U.S. Navy (Ret.) 7240 ABS PSC 69 Box 0091 APO AE 09707		1
Dr. Al Bernstein Institute for National Security Studies National Defense University Ft. Leslie J. McNair Washington, D.C. 20319-6000		1

CDR R. Mitchell Brown, USN OP-06 Chair of Strategic Planning Code NS/Br Naval Postgraduate School Monterey, CA 93943-5100

Dr. Thomas C. Bruneau Chairman - Code NS/Bn Department of National Security Affairs Naval Postgraduate School Monterey, CA 93943-5100

Dr. Stephen J. Cimbala Professor of Political Science Penn State University - Delaware County Campus 25 Yearsley Mill Rd. Media, PA 19063

Dr. Tyrus W. Cobb Colonel, U.S. Army (Ret.) Senior Fellow Center for Naval Analyses 4401 Ford Avenue Alexandria, VA 22301

Dr. Eliot A. Cohen Professor and Director of Strategic Studies The Paul H. Nitze School of Advanced International Studies The Johns Hopkins University 1619 Massachusetts Ave., N.W. Washington, D.C. 20036

John Collins CRS/F, LM-315 Madison Building Library of Congress Washington, D.C. 20540

RADM James D. Cossey, USN OP-06B Pnt Room 4E592 Office of the Chief of Naval Operations Washington, D.C. 20350

Dr. Donald C. Daniel Chairman, Campaign and Strategy Department Center for Naval Warfare Studies Naval War College Newport, RI 02841-5010

Dr. Jan Dellenbrandt Department of Soviet & East European Studies Uppsala University Eriksgatan 26A S-752 28 Uppsala, SWEDEN (via air mail)

1

1

1

1

1

1

1

1

1

Mary FitzGerald 1 Hudson Institute Suite 200 1015 18th Street, N.W. Washington, D.C. 20036 LTC Stephen Freeman, USA 1 OUSD/P/REE Pnt Room 1D469 Office of the Secretary of Defense Washington, D.C. 20301 Dr. Frederick Giessler 1 Colonel, U.S. Air Force (Ret.) Science Applications International Corp. 1710 Goodridge Drive P.O. Box 1303 McLean, VA 22102 Dr. Philip S. Gillette 1 International Studies Old Dominion University Norfolk, VA 23529 Dr. Eric Grove 1 Foundation for International Security 41 Martin Grove Morden Surrey UNITED KINGDOM (via air mail) Dr. J.A. Richard Guertin, SES 1 Assistant for Educational Resources (OP-09BC) Office of the Assistant VCNO Pnt Room 4D386 Washington, D.C. 20350-2000 Dr. Gary Guertner 1 Strategic Studies Institute U.S. Army War College Box 437 Carlisle Barracks, PA 17013 John Hines 1 Lieutenant Colonel, U.S. Army (Ret.) The RAND Corporation 2100 M Street, N.W. Washington, D.C. 20037-1270 Dr. Stuart E. Johnson 1 Director Strategic Concepts Development Center National Defense University (INSS) Ft. Leslie J. McNair Washington, D.C. 20319-6000

. .

. •

Dr. Steven Kime Captain, U.S. Navy (Ret.) 12459 Henderson Rd. Clifton, VA 22024

Dr. Jake Kipp Soviet Army Studies Office Commander, Combined Arms Center USC&GSC Ft. Leavenworth, KS 66027

George F. Kraus, Jr. Commander, U.S. Navy (Ret.) Foreign Systems Research Center Science Applications International Corp. 6021 South Syracuse Way, Suite 300 Greenwood Village, CO 80111

COL Karl Lowe, USA OUSDP (S&R) Pnt Room 3D777 Office of the Secretary of Defense Washington, D.C. 20301-2100

Mr. Thomas Marshall Science Applications International Corp. 1710 Goodridge Drive P.O. Box 1303 McLean, VA 22102

Dr. Kleber S. Masterson Rear Admiral, U.S. Navy (Ret.) Senior Vice President - SAIC 1710 Goodridge Drive McLean, VA 22102

Dr. Bruce Powers Special Asst. for Technology, Plans, & Analysis OP-05/50W Pnt Room 4E367 Office of the Chief of Naval Operations Washington, DC 20350-2000

Dr. Robin Ranger Apt. 1216 4701 Willard Avenue Chevy Chase, MD 20815-4625

Michael Rich Vice President The RAND Corporation 1700 Main Street P.O. Box 2138 Santa Monica, CA 90406-2138 1

1

1

1

1

1

1

1

1

1 Dr. Scott Sagan Department of Political Science Building 160 Room 162D Stanford University Stanford, CA 94305 Dr. William F. Scott 1 Colonel, U.S. Air Force (Ret.) 918 Mackall Ave. McLean, VA 22101 CAPT Larry Seaquist, USN 1 ODUSD/P (S&R) Pnt Room 4E829 Office of the Secretary of Defense Washington, D.C. 20301 RADM Edward D. Sheafer, USN 1 Director, Naval Intelligence Pnt Room 5C600 OP-092 Office of the Chief of Naval Operations Washington, D.C. 20350 VADM Leighton W. Smith, USN 1 Deputy Chief of Naval Operations OP-06 Pnt Room 4E592 Office of the Chief of Naval Operations Washington, D.C. 20350 CAPT James Stark, USN 1 Executive Director OP-OOK CNO Executive Panel Center for Naval Analyses 4401 Ford Avenue Alexandria, VA 22302 Igor W. Sutyagin 1 Institute for the U.S.A. and Canada 2/3 Khlebny per Moscow 121069 Russia (via air mail) 1 CAPT Peter M. Swartz, USN Special Assistant to the Chairman Office of the Joint Chiefs of Staff Pnt Room 2E840 Washington, D.C. 20318-0001 Dr. Geoffrey Till 1 Department of History and International Affairs Royal Naval College - Greenwich London SE109NN UNITED KINGDOM (via air mail)

1 Dr. Henry Trofimenko Campus Box 2350 Elon College, North Carolina 27244 1 Dr. Harlan K. Ullman Commander, U.S. Navy, Retired Center for Naval Analyses 4401 Ford Avenue Alexandria, Virginia 22302 1 Frank Vega FJV Company 219 N. Greenbrier Arlington, VA 22203 1 Dr. John A. Williams Department of Political Science Loyola University of Chicago \* 6525 N. Sheraton Rd. Chicago, IL 60626 1 Chairman Department of National Security and Strategy U.S. Army War College Box 484 Carlisle Barracks, PA 17013-5050 Chairman, Department of Strategy 1 National War College Ft. Leslie J. McNair Washington, D.C. 20319-6000 1 Library Room 1A518 The Pentagon Washington, D.C. 20310-0001 1 Library Air War College Maxwell AFB, AL 36112 1 Library Armed Forces Staff College 7800 Hampton Blvd. Norfolk, VA 23511-6097 1 Library Army Command & General Staff College Ft. Leavenworth, KS 66027 1 Library Army War College Carlisle Barracks, PA 17013-5050

. r

۰.,

۰.

Library of Congress 1 Attn: Sherry Shapiro LM - 221 Washington, D.C. 20540 1 Library Center for Naval Analyses 4401 Ford Avenue Alexandria, VA 22302 Library 1 International Institute for Strategic Studies 23 Tavistock Street London WC2E 7NO UNITED KINGDOM (via air mail) Library 1 National War College Ft. Leslie J. McNair Washington, D.C. 20319-6000 1 Library Naval War College Newport, R.I. 02841 1 Library RAND Corporation 1700 Main Street P.O. Box 2138 Santa Monica, CA 90406-2138 1 Library Royal United Services Institute for Defence Studies Whitehall, London SW1A 2ET UNITED KINGDOM (via air mail)

. .